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U.S. NEEDS TQ EFYECTIVELY COMPETE IN
HIGH-TECHNOLOGY MARKETS

FRIDAY, AUGUST 28, 1992

HouUsE OF REPRESENTATIVES,

COMMITTEE ON SCIENCE, SPACE, AND TECHNOLOGY; Sus-
COMMITTEE ON ENERGY; AND THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON
TECHNOLOGY AND COMPETITIVENESS,

Washington, D.C.

The Subcommittees met, pursuant to call, at 9:14 a.m. in the Elk-
hart Area Career Center, Elkhart, Indiana, Hon. Tim Roemer pre-
siding.

Mr. RoeMeR. This Committee will now come to order.

I would first like to start off by thanking our panelists which we
will have three different panels today; our business community,
our labor community and our university community, to talk and to
testify about our work force and our competitiveness and our job
training programs and our education system.

But befure I get into that, in welcoming our distinguished panel-
ists today in what I am sure in reading through their testimony is
superb testimony, I want to thank Steve Borleski with the Commit-
tee for taking time tc come in from Washington, D.C., and al-
though Chairman Brown, the Chairman of the full Committee is
not with us today, nor is Marilyn Lloyd, the Chairperson of the
ranking Subcommittee with jurisdiction over this matter, I would
like to extend my thanks to them as well too. Furthermore, to the
great facilities here in Elkhart at the Career Center that is provid-
ing such a valuable service to our community here to help young
people in high school get sufficient skills to contribute to the econo-
my right away, to help with retraining programs when somebody
has been dislocated, to get new skills and then go back into the
economy and contribute right away as well too. -

We are going to talk about a number of things here today, but I
think what is most imporiant to talk about is to talk about what is
important to the American people in the 1990s, and that is jobs
and job training. People are very worried about their own jobs and
about their children’s prospects for jobs. And our panelists will be
talking in a variety of ways about what do we do to bring those
Jobs into this commuuity, to maintain the jobs that we have, to
make sure that these jobs pay our workers a good wage that then
they can contribute to this economy by going to our restaurants
and going when they are sick to our hospitals and using our bank-
ing and financial system to keep our economy rolling along.

)




2

I also think that we will be talking a lot about the education
system in this country. How do we turn the education system
upside down and then therefore right side up, so that businesses do
not have to spend $30 billion a year on new schools in their facto-
ries, but they can spend some of that money on new intern and ap-
prenticeship programs with the schools, as some of our panelists
will talk aboul today. Many of the innovative programs that they
already have going.

Also we are going to talk a little bit about international competi-
tion. You pick up any best selling book list and you see what Amer-
icans are reading about. They are reading about how America is
going to compete today with the Japanese and the Germans,
whether that is the best-selling Head To Head by Lester Thurow or
whether that is written by a businessman In The Shadow of the
Rising Sun, a CEO of a steel company in Pittsburgh. What can we
do, not just to insist on fair trade with the Japanese and the Gei-
mans, what can we do in America to make sure that we are pre-
paring our work force for the future, that we are having our uni-
versities get out of the ivory tower and help us develop products for
our factories; the high-definition television of the future, the ce-
ramic engine of the future. These are cencerns that we have an-
swers to here in northern Indiana, another reason why this com-
mittee nezds to get out of Washington, D.C. and come to Indiana
and listen to the common sense practice by Hoosiers in this state.

And I guarantee you that this testimony will be read by people
like Chairman Brown, by people like Chairperson Marilyn Lloyd,
by Democrats and Republicans on the committee. We are searching
for new, innovative solutions to the old problems that nag at us for
a competitive work force, for an educated work force, for a good
university system that participates with our business and for a gov-
ernment that doesn’t look to penalize jobs, that looks to work with
our labor and our business communities.

We will have the first panel, the business community, talk about
a host of different ideas, developing new technology, education,
worker training programs. We will have the second panel, the
labor community, talk about again, the importance of high-wage,
high paying jobs, health care, innovative solutions for health care.
And then we will have the university panel come in and talk about
ways by which universities like Purdue and Notre Dame and
Goshen and IUSB and IB Tech can also help our business and
labor community with jobs.

Before I recognize our distinguished panelists, I would like to
make sure that testimony from Mr. George Hofmeister is entered
into the record, and I ask unanimous consent that all of his testi-
mony appear in the record as if read.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Hofmeister follows:]
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100 South Broadway Avenue
Salem, Ohio 44460
(216) 337-1113
Fax (216) 337-1119

August 21, 1992

Mr. Tim Valentine Ms. Marilyn Lloyd
Chairman Chairman

Subcommittee on Technology Subcommittee on Enerqgy
and Competitiveness

U.S. House of Representatives

Committee on Science, Space

and Technology

Suite 2320 Rayburn House Office Building
washington, DC 20515-6301

Dear Chairmen:

Thank you for inviting me to address the joint subcommittees
on U.S. industries needs to effectively compete in high
technology markets. Although I will not be able to present
my thoughts in person, I do want to address certain key
issues which are essential foxr the competitive position of
U.S. manufacturing companies.

U,.S. manufacturing companies have labored under government
directed, adverse condgtions for the past three decades.
overall worldwlde economic growth and U.S. domestic economic
growth were strong enough in the past to mask these economic
deterrents. I will characterize the deterrents as:

Burdensome regulations and paperwork;

Tax disincentives for capital investments;

Lack of proper direc-.ion in education;

Lack of sources of capital; and

Unrealistic rules in order to compete with foreign
companies.

the United States is to remain a leading. economic power in
the new world order, we must address the above shortcomings.
I propose that Congress work to:

1. Reduce excess paperwork and regulations;

2, Provide an investment tax credig on new equipament
purchases;

3. Provide for accelerated Jdepreciation on production
machinery and equipment;

4. Allow increased retirement savings deductions;

5. Encourage personal family savings by providing an
interest income deduction;

%. Direct financial requlators to provide more flexible

credit with longer repayment terms for productive asset
investment;




. EWI Inc.

SOUTH BEND STAMPING DIVISION

7. Allow competitors to work with each other on customer
opportunities; and

8. Streamline the education process to provide more
skilled training in the hard sciences and mathemaZics.

We must have a national vision in order to stay a leader in
industrial output. Industrial manufacturin jobs provide a

good living standard for workers. Job statistics are very

nisleading, because they deal with numbers of worlers instead

of, more ngortantly, wages earned. Manufucturing jc!'s

Yrovide high wages and benefits and allow a high standard of
iving for the worker and his family.

Janufacturing companies must be able to access available
credit at rates and payment terms that allow them to compete
with a global economy. The federal government can direct
that policy through control of federal regulations.

Federal government should not be in the bueiness of
developmnnt of new technologies because the bureaucratic
system is ..ot efficient. Significant research and
development credits should be maintained through the tax code
to encourage private corporations and entrepreneurs to
develop new ideas.

Our cokpany established a GED program shortly after start-up.
We have graduated our first three high gchool equivalent
erployees. It is absolutely essential that today's work
force be educated in order to properly man the sophisticated
equipment ueed in manufacturing today and in the future. The
education and training level of our workers ranks us about
20th world-wide. If that is allowed to continue, the U.S.
will lose its competitive edge in the global aconomy.

Sumzary;

He must generate a highly educated work force capable of
running very sophieticated, computerized equipment. We muet
take politics out of induetrial policy and allow U.s.

indue to modernize and compete againet eavage global
competition. A manufacturing job at $10 plue an hour is far
more deeirable than a faet-food job at minimum wage. We can
only maintain our standard of 1iving and our dominant place
in the world econoay by taking the above actione.

Sincerely,

G.orx s, %tnoioter

Chairman & CEO
GSH/Xb
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Mr. ROEMER. I also—in welcoming our distinguished panelists to
this hearing, I will tell you that your testimony, your excellent tes-
timony and well-prepared testimony will be entered into the record
as if read. Every word will be in the Washington hearings and
available for all Committee Members and Members of Congress, so
if you feel comfortable reading your testimony, feel free to do that.
If, however, you feel like you want to concentrate on two or three
different ideas; if you want to, then in the question and answer
period engage in kind of a colloquy for some different ideas, please
feel very comfortable to do that in a leisurely and relaxed setting
here. We are here to learn from you, to engage you, to have some
new ideas entered into this record, so please feel that all of your
testimony is entered in there and if you want to be a little bit more
off-the-record and off-the-cuff here, please feel free to do that.

Let me welcome first of all Mr. Steve Queior with the St. Joseph
County Chamber of Commerce. We are looking forward to first of
all your testimony. You will start and begin first and I will wel-
come the other panelists when you finish your testimony. So, Steve,
if you'd like to start.

STATEMENTS OF STEPHEN M. QUEIOR, PRESIDENT, ST. JOSEPH
COUNTY CHAMBER OF COMMERCE; CRAIG MACNAB, DIRECTOR,
PUBLIC RELATIONS, AM GENERAL CORPORATION, SOUTH
BEND, INDIANA AND FRANK SCHARPF, DIRECTOR, BUSINESS
PLANNING, AM GENERAL CORPORATION

Mr. QUEIOR. Thank you very much for this opportunity and in-
troduction. I think I will proceed with a combination, Congress-
man, a blend of reading part of the printed testimony and offering
a few more thoughts, particularly in the challenging area of educa-
tion,1 work force training and bringing all that together to the best
result.

My position as President of the Chamber of Commerce of St.
Joseph County—that’s a business membership organization of 1450
member firms, and those firms do employ over 75,000 workers, so
we relate very strongly to the things you were mentioning about
job security, high quality jobs, jobs that provide a level of compen-
sation for good quality of American life.

Before specifically making a comment or two on research and de-
velopment and expanding a bit on the work force education and
training type of issues, there are four other critical areas that I
would just like to briefly list and mention. A preliminary comment
or two about education and training, the second category being reg-
ulations and responsiveness of government; the environment,
number three, and international trade, number four.

In the first education and training area, we see that the chal-
lenge is so great for international competition, that as you indicat-
ed, major changes may be needed. Certainly one avenue of possible
improvement lies in technology. Improving and expanding pedagog-
ical technology, if you will, one idea beyond the normal four-wall
school room being community learning centers and in fact, we have
discussed the possibility of community learning centers in St.
Joseph County in a variety of different physical type of locations
with innovative coalitions coming together for life-long learning op-




poxétunities that I would be happy to describe a littie more at the
end.

Secondly, the national America 2000 goals do provide a consist-
ent foundation where from community to community we can com-
pare programs to meet the same goals that I think should be em-
phasized and supported.

The second area of the four, in terms of trying to make govern-
ment more responsive, a couple of sub-areas there would include
government contracting and our Chamber of Commerce hosts an
office that helps small and medium-size businesses particularly, to
get government contracts which has been successful in providing
good jobs, manufacturing jobs, by bringing government contracts
back to northern Indiana. However, we see the possibility of the
federal government using less costly, more commercial styled pro-
curement practices, although the experts are sitting next to me
here, and increasing the possibility for off-the-shelf product pur-
chase, if you will.

Product liability is a concern for American businesses, and some
legislation there that wouid reduce litigation or simplify in terms
of consistency, paperwork reduction has been attacked once before
and we feel could be attacked again to reduce burdens there.

And uniformity of law is an issue for businesses and a barrier for
interstate commerce where the federal government could play a
positive role in creating more uniformity in reducing the conflict
and confusion between varying local and state laws dealing with
production and commerce.

The third area, environment and natural resources; I think the
consensus of business is that this is certainly a very important
area, but that the greatest opportunities for America are in market
driven solutions. That is what has brought us to our economic
might to this date over 200 years and continues to meet challenges
for us, and t hat decisions be based on sound scientific evidence so
that limited resources can be invested to their best result in what
are very costly environmental issues.

Related to the environment is the opportunity to better define a
national energy policy which affects all types of mmajor capital in-
vestment decisions from the manufacturing end right down to con-
sumer products and quality of life.

The fourth area; in order to succeed in international markets
even more than America does now, we see strengthening the
export/import bank as key, and possibly working through the U.S.
Department of Commerce and other agencies to increase assistance
to help businesses develop joint ventures as well as reverse invest-
ment and other types of economic activity. The joint venture model
seems to be really growing now in our world economy and all the
help we can get to establish those around the world and create
more jobs back here in the U.S. is key.

I know that research and technology is a key concern of the
Committee and there, I think it is necessary to collaborate more
between business, government and academia. There actually is a
positive model that has been commented favorably on in the De-
partment of Defense, Advanced Research Projects Agency that
helps bring things from the federal labs to the marketplace, and an
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idea that we would suggest is looking at a civilian counterpart for
that for other types of federal research.

There are some other things in the research and development
area; intellectual property protection, if that can be strengthened:;
promotion of different consortia that can come together and work
on new technologies. The research and development tax incentive
area is also key for renewal or possible expansion.

The second major thing in the research and technology area kas
to do with antitrust and coming together either for research, which
I believe there was an act passed in 1984 which allowed protection
against the treble damage of antitrust, but also for production, and
particularly among smaller companies that do not have the re-
sources to do very expensive research and development or build
wind tunnels or whatever it is. If some of those limitations could be
reduced, in fact smaller businesses are the greatest contributors of
new innovations and be the American business small or large, the
ability to join together to take on risky research or expensive new
technology ventures, I think is something that deserves a strong
look and could help us compete with Japan and Germany and so
forth, who are investing, according to different studies, up to twice
the relative amount of funds in R&D and new technologies.

That all said, I would just finish with a few comments about
some local initiatives in this difficult equation of education, train-
ing and work force preparation. It is extremely challenging, we are
dissatisfied now with our drop-out rates, yet they are half of what
they were 20 or 30 years ago. But the agriculture labor market has
shrunk because of our great technology there. The ability to go in
and perform one function on a lathe in South Bend and earn a
good living for 40 years in a row is gone, to do the repetitive func-
tion. So the jobs of the 1990s and beyond are much more difficuli
and therefore require new entrants into the labor force being much
more prepared and existing workers to be able to be retrained up
to five times in their career. And what we have found is a patch-
work quilt at best between the different forces. And to try to over-
come that, we have created an organization called CONNECT, that
brings together business people, education, training people and
human service people where there are, we have found, tremendous
issues of day care and health and transportation that without solv-
ing those to the minimum standard, there’s no hope of good educa-
tion and work force preparation.

So any support from the federal level that might help us experi-
ment with new ideas, new school to work transition programs and
new coalitions basically is what we think it will take to make the
nec:lessary improvements in the work force, would be much appreci-
ated.

Mr. RoeMER. Thank you, Steve, for that excellent testimony. And
we will come to questions after all three panelists are done.

I would like to also welcome Mr. Craig MacNab, who is the Di-
rector of Public Relations with a company that we affectionately
refer to as the Hummer here in northern Indiana. Craig, if you
would give your testimony, we would much appreciate it. Good to
see you,

[The prepared statement of Mr. Queior follows:]




Tre CHAMBLR OF COMAMERCE

N hsere e
TESTIMONY TO COMMITTEE ON SCIENCE, SPACE, AND TECHNOLOGY
{.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
AUGUST 28, 1992 IN ELKHART, INDIANA

TESTIMONY MADE BY STEPHEN M. QUFIOR, CCE
THE CHAMBER OF COMMERCE OF ST. JOSEPH COUNTY

ISSUES CRITICAL TO THE ABILITY FOR U.S. INDUSTRY TO

COMPETE IN HIGE TECHNOLOGY AND OTHER MARKETS
Good moming...thank you for this opportunity. The Chamber of Commerce of St. Jo..ph
County is a Lusiness membership Organization that is composed of 1,450 member firms. These
enterprises empioy over 75,000 workers. primarily in the greater South Bend/Mishawaka/St.
Joseph County area. but also in other communities of the Third Congressicnal District of Indiana

and in Southwesterr: Michigan.

The following comments are based un feedback from those member firms, and also include

recommendations drawn from policy positions taken by our Chamber’s broad and diverse Board

of Directors and other business and development organizations.

Before more specifically addressing research, development. and technology transfer priorities.
allow me to highlight several additional issues that my organizaton's members indicate are

critical to their success, in fact, are necessary for their survival in this ever increasingly

competitive global marketplace. Our areas that have repeatedly been presented as critical to the
viability of area businesses, and to their capacity to piovide quality jobs at desirable levels of
compensation are the following:
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£ducation and tratning:
Regulations and the responsiveness of government:
The environment: and

International trade assistance.

To comment briefly on each of these four:

CHALLENGE #1 - The present system of public education is producing + t . . poorly

equipped to contribute effectively to the maintenance of a viable and growing economy or to
help the United States compete in international markets.

GOALS:

i. Promote education technology as a mghly effective pedagogical tool for learners of all ages.
Obtain financing for pilot implementation of techriological leaming systems - to be known as
Community Learning Centers - which employ the latest technology and area available to learners

of all ages.

-~

2. National Implementation of the America 2000 Strategy - America 2000 is a viable
mechanism for improving education through programs modeled after the national education
goals. The strategy has a strong state and local focus. and calls upon business to play a
leadership role. All efforts should be made for local communities to support and implement the

reforms proposed in this strategy.
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CHALLENGE #2 - MAKING GOVERNMENT MORE RESPONSIVE

GOALS:

l. Federal Government Contracting: Procurement/Acquisiticn - Secure the simplification
and streamlining of the federal government contracting process through legislative and/or
regulatory reforms. Key features of such initiatives will include: 1) the federal government's
use of less-costly, commercial-style procurement practices and 2) increased purchasing of "off-
the-shelf” commercial products.

2. Litigation and Product Liability - Obtain legislative and judicial reforms to controi costs
of litigation and excessive liability claims.

3. Paperwork Reduction - Secure enactment of a Paperwork Reduction Act which will
reduce costly, burdensome federal paperwork and reporting requirements.

4. Pre-Emption/Uniformity of Law - Facilitate interstate commerce by securing enactment
of legislation which pre-empts certain conflicting or non-uniform local and state laws, targeting
those areas in which the proliferation of differing regulations has created barriers to interstate

trade.

CHALLENGE #3 - ENVIRONMENT AND NATURAL RESOURCES
GOALS:
I. Environment: Solid Waste, Water Quality, Global Climate Change - Secure enactment

of legislative imtiatives which provide for environmentally sound, market-driven solutions to

problems of solid-waste management and water-quality improvements. Such legislation should

be based upon sound scientific evidence and incur the least possible economie: cost.
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o, Nanonal Energy Policy - Secure enactment of energy legislation tii promotes

development and distnbution >f adequate supplies of energy at affordable prices.

CHALLENGE #4 - SUCCEEDING IN INTERNATIONAL MARKETS

GOALS:

1. Export Enhancement Objective - To increase US exports, secure the strengthening of the
Export-Import Bank and the expansion of pubhc/private cooperation in export promotion, and
help make foreign assistance more supportive of US business interests.

ACTION NEEDED - Secure increased appropriations for Eximbank programs, including
establishment of a $200 million mixed-credit facility: establish more seminars or programs on
foreign cultures and business practices to assist area businesses in entering and competing in a
global market: and create a addinonal mechanisms promoting joint ventures. as well as assisting

area businesses in the estabiiskment of joint ventures or other joint relationships.

Moving to a priority topic for your hearing, RESEARCH AND TECHNOLOGY:

GOALS:

1. Business/Government Cooperation Objective - Encourage collaboration and cooperation

among business, government. and academic institutions in the development of technologies and
production processes.

PROBLEM By several measures, the United States 1s failing to generate new products and
production processes at a rate and quality equal to the demands of the world market,
ACTION NEEDED Promote creation of a civilian counterpart to the Defense Department's

Defense Advanced Research Projects Agency, to focus efforts on “lab-to-market” imitiatives by
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business. Secure the strengthening of intellectual-property protection here and abroad. Promote
the development of industry-led, government-supported consortia to develop new technologies
and processes, Pursue streamlined antitrust laws as needed to encourage more joint Research
and Production in costly areas. Restore and increase Research and Development tax incentives.
2. Production Joint Ventures Objective

PROBLEM - Manufacturing industries in the United States are presently constrained from
making strategic investments in capital-intensive projects. Particularly with respect to high-
technology ventures, US firms face a number of critical problems in this area. While these
problems include short product life-cycles and a high cost of capital, particularly burdensome
are restrictions under existing law that actively discourage companies from pooling resources and
sharing risks.

ACTION NEEDED - Secure amendments to the National Co.perative Research Act of 1984 to
give manufacturing/production joint ventures similar treatment under the antitrust laws as now

accorded Research and Development joint ventures.

While the nearly $75 billion federal R&D budget is certainly substantiai, more than half is still
defense related, and often not translatable to business and consumer products or markets. In
terms of civilian-related R&D, tha Organization for Economic Coopera‘ion Development shows
Japan investing 5% of its corporate sales, Germany 6%, and the United States only 3.6%, a

situation that could be helped by strengthening R&D tax incentives.

Authors of a new book called "Beyond Spin-Off: Military and Commercial

Technologies in a Changing World," suggests three steps for the government: do more to

59-967 - 92 - 2
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educate companies about existing technologies: build an infrastructure of test facitities (such as
wind tunnels) that many companies can't afford: and support more R&D in generic path-
breaking technologies, such as automation, robotics. and materials research. They note that *In
order for the government's technology investrients to be truly fruitful. they need to be in tune

with the technology needs and investments of private industries.”

Lastly, business in encouraged by some of the proposed federal R&D expenditures in the 1993
federal budget. We encourage your continuation of such projects as igh-speed data lines linking
universities, government iabs, and industry; the monies being invested in advanced materials and

processing research. and the {unds targeted for advanced manufacturing research and technoiogy.

Again, thank you for this opportunity to present some of businesses priorities as you face the

difficult challenge of establishing federal policy and allocating limited resources.
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Mr. MacNas. Thank you, Congressman Roemer. Like Steve, I
will probably do a combination of basing my remarks on what I've
prepared and expanding on them from time to time.

As we look, at AM General Corporation, at the economic chal-
lenges that face us at this moment in history, we face two great
economic challenges. Probably many, many smaller ones, but two
big ones. Az a defense contractor and the manufacturer of the
Hummer high-mobility, multi-purpose wheeled vehicle, our very,
very successful and acclaimed wheeled vehicle; we have to confront
the potential reduction in military requirements for our products
that come with the end of the cold war and the realignment of
America’s defense posture for the end of this century, the begin-
ning of the next. it is not clear what all the implications of that
are as we realign our national posture, but there are implications
and we have to deal with that because the United States govern-
ment is our principal customer. That’s a position we're very proud
to be in, but it makes for special concerns in the marketplace.

Our second challenge is that we share with all businesses the
awesome problem of the spiraling cost of health care, which con-
sume all our improvements in productivity and eat up resources
which might otherwise be devoted to the improvement of other as-
pects of worker life, which would yrovide for growth in the compa-
ny for capital investment. When all our resources are going into a
constantly increasing health care challenge, that is a very, very se-
rious challenge, and I believe it’s one that is in no way unique to
us as a defense contractor, but rather is shared by all businesses.
We do not offer any solution to that very difficult problem.

Mr. RoeMER. Well we were hoping you would and solve all the
problems, Craig.

Mr. MacNas. I would say with great emphasis that any program
to deal with health care that imposes additional burdens on busi-
nesses like ours is not the answer. As we struggle for that answer,
I think we have to take into account that we need to find a solu-
tion of the problem of increasing health care costs. If that solution .
imposes further burdens on American businesses, it is not the right
answer. I feel that very passionately. But that is a very real threat
that hangs over all our heads and we certainly need to find some
answer to it.

Moving to a happier subject, *he conversion of the Hummer to a
civilian vehicle, the entry of our product into the civilian market-
place. we think makes us a leading example of the necessary ad-
Jjustments that have to be made in the American defense industry
in dealing with the new position of the country, and happily we do
not have to beat our swords into plow shares because we make a
plow share. It is a matter of adjusting some of the details of the
plow share and painting it a different color. But it is an impor-
tant—it gives us an advantage.

We make a vehicle that is unlike any other on the face of the
earth, but that is in essence a superb pickup truck that will go any-
where and ca vy an incredible load and last for a very, very long
time under the most difficult circumstances. That kind of tool has
applications in this country in the civilian world, in the govern-
ment world outside the military and around the globe, and that
provides great opportunities for us, great challenges, because we
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enter as we do that into an area where there are no clearly
marked pathways in many cases. We are doing something that
sometimes sounds like things that Lave been done before but is in
fact in many ways very different. And it certainly, we think, pro-
vides an opportunity, maiy opportunities for government/industry
partnership in making that effort. There are tremendous benefits
to the American workers that we employ who have the kind of
good, high-quality, high-paying jobs that we are talking about and
that we want to preserve. Our company provides that kind of em-
ployment. It also represents—our capability to manufacture the

ummer, represents a tremendous national asset as part of our in-
dustrial base, our defense industrial base, which is very important
to the country to preserve.

So our efforts to market the civilian Hummer are beneficial to
American workers, they preserve American jobs, they preserve our
country’s ability to manufacture a vehicle like the Hummer for its
defense needs and they also present a wonderful product to users
witl;én and withou" the military, both here at home and around the
world.

We have funded the initial engineering conversion to make the
military Hummer into the civilian Hummer. But there are many
opportunities to apply sophisticated modern automotive technology
to the vehicle which remain; anti-lock braking systems, built-in
?iagnostics, the kind of dual use technology that people are looking
or.

I just heard yesterday that there are—there was a reference
made to government laboratories a minute ago—that there are gov-
ernment laboratories, tremendously capable government laborato-
ries looking for work. We face engineering challenges, those chal-
lenges are in an area where the benefits rebound both to the coun-
try and to the company and we think there are tremendous oppor-
tunities for the government/industry partnership in applying tech-
nology to the Hummer that I referred te a minute ago. That may
be the most important message that I bring, is those opportunities
are there. The government, as we speak, is looking for places to do
that. Here we are.

Mr. RoEMER. Let the record show that he was emphatic with his
hand up in the air for that—for those members reading this testi-
mony later on in Washington.

Mr. MacNas. I have alluded to this in geing by, but let me em-
phasize specifically that the Hummer, as a civilian vehicle, has do-
mestic applications for the government, outside the military, in
this country. We are exploring the fringes of that already. There is
a prototype Hummer in use with the border patrol, there are three
Hummers in the National Park Service’s fire-fighting vehicles as I
speak, just as a suggestion, a tease, a hint of the potential that
exists for government agencies, outside the Defense Department, to
make use of this tremendous product. And I would urge the Con-
gress to encourage and facilitate the purchase of tl.is proven vehi-
cle for use by government agencies outside the rnilitary in this
country, It is sort of an obvious thing and yet there are administra-
tive and bureaucratic impediments to entering a brond new prod-
uct like ours in a new arena, as scmething that is on the list of
things that government agencies buy. It is not that hard to fix, but
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there are adjustments that need to be made and I believe it is an
area where the Congress can help, and that would provide the
same benefits that I talked about.

The second area in the civilian Hummer effort, and this also ap-
plies to the military Hummer, that I would mention, is the export
of the Hummer. We have, of course, been selling the Hummer to
other governments around the world as a military vehicle for some
time with some success. That is an important part of our business
base which has the same benefit that selling the Hummer as a ci-
vilian vehicle has. It broadens our base, it gives the U.S. Defense
Department greater flexibility in their procurement of the vehicle
in that they do not have to buy as many of them to keep the same
production base. So export foreign sales of the vehicle as a military
vehicle are a very important thing to us and an important benefit
to the U.S. industrial base. And again, I would urge that the gov-
ernment aid in every way that makes sense and not impede with
regulatory provisions, the export of the Hummer around the world.

One of the areas where this can sometimes be a problem is that
because it is a piece of defense equipment and there are necessary
and important provisions for tracking and controlling the export of
military equipment, we sometimes get caught in that situation and
I would simply say again, remember that we are a plow share, not
a sword. And the vehicle as a vehicle does not change the balance
of power in those situations and in fact provides tremendous bene-
fits to developing countries.

As a footnote to that, and I think, Tim, this is a subject of inter-
est of yours I know. The United States is going to be involved in
providing aid around the world as it always has been, and especial-
ly today to the elements of the former Soviet Union as well as
other countries around the world. In that effort, there will be—
surely there must be—many opportunities for the Hummer to play
a role in that effort. It offers, entirely outside the military context,
because it is a remarkable truck with great cargo capacity and
great mobility, and especially in_the developing world but also in
Rastern Europe and the former Soviet Union, tremendous capabil-
ity to the recipient, and all the benefits that I have already talked
about, to this country.

So again, as the United States extends its hand to help other
countries around the world that need that help, where aiding that
other country is very much in our own national interest, where it
is appropriate, and there must be occasions for the Hummer to be
part of that effort, I would urge the government to lool: for those
occasions and facilitate them.

In the training and education area, a couple of observations. We
do a great deal of training. We have—it is probably in the nature
of a rather mature and sophisticated work force with relafively
high paying jobs that we have, we have need for training to keep
abreast of new developments. When we introduce new methods,
technologies, procedures in our manufacturing processes, we find
the need for training. We do that at the present time largely
through mechanisms provided at the state level. We receive assist-
ance, and valuable assistance at the state level in doing that. We
just recently received a grant to assist us in training from the state
of Indiana. We generally provide that training through the local
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educationcs institutions that we referred to a couple of minutes
ago, through IB Teck, through IUSB. Some of it is done in their
classrooms, some of it is in our plant, It is a very important part of
keeping our work force abreust of what we need to do. We largely
do it now through the state. There—as Steve suggested, there are
lots of pieces of that effort and the more it is possible to coordinate
those and fcr the federal government to assist in encouraging those
kinds of efforts as the state of Indiana does now, I certainly would
encourage that.

A funny little footnote as an example of ways in which govern-
ment with good intentions, can create problems. We have in AM
General what I think is a very excellent tuition assistance program
for our employees, where we help to pay for both education and
training that they engage in. That tuition assistance is exempted
from being taxed as income under a provision that is called Section
127 of the Targsted Job Tax Credit. But that is a temporary exemp-
tion which exp.res on an annual basis and is then extended by the
Congress. But that is sort of—and it never happens in a very
timely fashion, so the extension—it usually expires and is then ex-
tended after-the-fact. The employer has to go in and withhold the
appropriate income tax after not having done it, and then when
the extension comes through, go back and give it back to the em-
ployee. It is bad for the employee, it is bad for the employer. It
wastes resources and takes time, and could very easily be corrected
if the Congress would just simply make that exemption a perma-
nent one. A small thing, but the kind of thing that can be fixed
relatively easily and should be. It is an area where the company is
trying to do just the sort of thing that everybody wants done and
a}x: unintentional government regulatory aspect gets in the way of
that.

In the area—Steve touched on this—of labor/management rela-
tions, it is an evolving area and a very important one. We are per-
haps relatively rare in American manufacturing industry these
days in that we have a union-represented work force and we are
very proud of having that relationship. We have worked very hard
on, along with our United Auto Workers representatives in moving
our labor/management relations into the next century and break-
ing the old dead patterns of confrontation and name-calling, ap-
proaching our relationship as a partnership, as a problem-solving
exercise. ‘Ne have made tremendous gains and we are very prou
of them. We signed a new contract last year, the first time in over
20 years without a strike, without acrimony. I said that at the
time, but I will point out now to everybody that over a year later,
all the participants in that agreement are still very pleased with it
and happy about it. We did that by approaching the challenge as a
problem-solving effort, a joint effort and a partnership. We are
very proud of that. ‘

That kind of thing has been facilitated by things that have been
encouraged by the federal government. The Department of Labor’s
Work Force 2000, the Federal Conciliation and Mediation Service
encouraging the formation of local entities such as our Committee
for the Advancement of Labor/Management Relations, which is
here in South Bend, and part of the process that I just described of
moving labor/management relations into a new plane. Those ef-
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forts to create that kind of entity at the local level have been en-
couraged by the federal government but the federal government,
having done that, sometimes goes off and waters other {lowers and
we find it difficult to get funding for the Committee for the Ad-
vancement of Labor/Management Relations. So i would suggest
that that kind of effort is a very important one for enlarging the
way in which labor and management do business. We have made
some of the accomplishments we have made so far with the assist-
ance of the government, but I would urge the government to stay
involved in that process and help fund those very valuable efforts
that they helped to start in the first place; they, the government
ad government agencies.

Steve alluded—and I will just touch on very lightly—to the situa-
tion I think everybody knows about. You read articles endlessly
about the fact that the United States structure of tort law inhibits
the introduction of new products. It does. That is one of those prob-
lems like health care that I am afraid I do not have a solution to,
but I am here to say that the problems presented by the current
situation of tort law, particularly with regard to product liability,
speaking as a manufacturer, bringing a new product to the market-
place. That is not a happy situation and it presents tremendous
road blocks and obstacles to any manufacturer trying to bring a
new product into the marketplace.

Steve mentioned environmenta: concerns. You might expect that
a businessman would come and say that environmental regulation
was a problela and perhaps not be a major booster of the rules and
regulations concerning the environment, but I am not going to do
that. I think that our efforts as a society to deal with environmen-
ta! problems are terribly important and we recognize that as a
business and work very hard to be responsible. So I am not suggest-
ing that there be less concern with environmental matters at all.
But I would suggest that we should all watch for those situations
where the regulatory implementation of worthwhile goals turns
into “i.1ecessary impediments to local business and the expansion
of locar business. We have had circumstances larger than our indi-
vidual one here in this area, and that is an area where we can all
watch for the creation of circumstances where good intentions turn
into administrative impediments.

A final comment on education. I mentioned the tremendous
progress that we have made in attacking all our challenges as a
team, in a spirit of problem-solving, improving our ability to con-
municate with each other and with others and hewing to very high
and demanding standards of quality and achievement and suggest
that those are valtes that the school systems would do well to im-
plement as part of their program, along with all the discussions
about this skill or that skill. The elements of team-work, of prob-
lem-solving, of communication and of the need for and satisfaction
involved in achieving setting high standards and achieving them,
are very, very important core values that have definite berefits to
American business and certainly to ours. And anywhere that our
society can encourage and implement those values, it needs to do

so.
And on that note, I will conclude.
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Mr. Roemer. Thank you very much for the comprehensive
nature of the testimony as well, Craig, very good insights and we
have a number of questions to ask.

Frank, I would also like to welcome you. Frank Scharpf, also
with the Hummer plant in Mishawaka, Indiana, the Director of
Planning, and if you did want to make—I know you have not sub-
mitted testimony, but if you wanted to add anything to either
Craig or Steve'’s testimony at this point, you are welcome to do so.
Or if you would like to wait and participate in the questions and
answers—whatever your preference.

[The prepared statement of Mr. MacNab follows:]
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SUBCOMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND SUBCOMMITTEE
ON TECHNOLOGY AND COMPETITIVENESS
FIELD HEARING

statement by Craig C. Mac Nab
Director, Corporate Communications
AM General Corporation

AM General faces two key economic challenges:

1. As a defense contractor and manufacturer of the HUMMER,

High Mobility Multipurpose wheeled Vehicle, we must confront

the potential reduction in military requirements for our products
consequent to the “"end of the Cold war."

2. We share with all businesses the awesome challenge of the
spiraling cost of health care, which cancels out all our gains

in productivity, consumes resources needed for growth and becomes
a source of conflict in the work place We cannot offer a
solution to this difficult problem, but we would say most
emphatically that any health care program which imposes an
additional burden is not the answer.

Civilian Conversion of the HUMMER:

Wwe believe that AM General': significant initiative to market
the HUMMER as a civilian vehicle represents a leading erample
of the potential for conversion and redirection of the United
States' defense industrial capacity. Although AM General has
funded the initial engineering development to adapt the HUMMER
for civilian use, the application of sophisticated automotive
technology such as anti-lock brakes and built-in diagnostic
capability remains to be done. This is an area where
government/industry partnership in funding engineering
development would be appropriate and highly beneficial.

Export of the HUMMER:

Export of the HUMMER both as a military and a civilian vehicle
is an important part of our business base and very much in the
national interest. Any government action which helps or does
not hinder export sales contributes to our economic viability.
The United States is going to be involved in providing aid to
the elements of the former Soviet empire and other countries
around the world. There ought to be opportunities to make the
HUMMER a part of that aid. Such a course would put a valuable
tool in the hands of the aid recipients while simultaneously
supporting American workers and the U.S. defense industrial
base.
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Mr. Scrarpr. I would like to make a couple of comments of sup-
port. Certainly coming from the same organization as Craig, we
kind of colluded in preparing the testimony—just a couple of com-
ments, if I might.

Steve mentioned the activity here in Soutk Bend allowing small
businesses to try to compete for government contracts and teach
them the government contracting. That is one of the things that
has discriminated us from our competitors, the ability to deal with
procurement regulations and those kinds of things. So it helps. But
a balance has to be maintained. I think those kinds of regulations
were generated in the extreme care trying to administer the public
dollar. Those are the kinds of things that make those bureaucracies
because it is under so much scrutiny. So in defense of the regula-
tion to a certain degree, that is from, if you will, the civil servants
desire to make sure that he does the right thing. But somewhere
there has got to be a balance and I would advocate also some
streamlining both for the sme}l business as well as for the major
defense contractor, if we could i.2 put into that category.

The second item, education was mentioned and certainly the def-
inition of what kind of education is necessary for our work force is
ore of the questions at issue. My personal feelings are that educa-
tion is literacy, the ability to read, comprehend, analyze, articulate
and communicate ideas. With that kind of a basis, then training
can take place very easily. It provides flexibility, adaptability and a
yearning to learn more.

We have a tuition assistance program at AM General and it is
purely voluntary, we do not go around beating the bushes. And it
applies both to salaried and hourly personnel, there is no distinc-
tion. The utiiization of that program might be a little bit less than
you might desire, but the opportunity is there. Without that basic
education, the incentive to go seek more is not there. So that the
basic education is literacy articulation, analyze, and problem-solv-
ing—that phrase problem-solving was used I will bet you 25 times

o far this morning. And that is what they need to learn, how to
address, assess and solve a problem because that is what life is all
about, whether it is the workplace or at home.

A little more support for Craig, when we are talking about the
Hummer as a product, able to help places like the Soviet Union. I
am an old Soviet economic geographer and I strongly support the
use of a vehicle like a Hummer in countries where the infrastruc-
ture virtually does not exist. One of the major economic problems
in the Soviet arena is distribution. They cannot distribute product,
nor can they get raw materials to the market. In the absence of a
road network—and roads are expensive to build, maintain, and
they take a lot of time. Vehicles that do not require hard-top, high-
speed highways is a very, very or a quicker solution to that distri-
bution problem. And a vehicle such as the Hummer I think has a
major—could be a major contributor to do that; not just in the
Soviet Union, but the third world and Africa. Where infrastructure
does not exist, that type of product is a quick solution for relief.

And the last point I would like to comment on is about the pres-
ervation of the defense industrial base. AM General has been a de-
fense supplier since 1940, traces its history back to the Willys Over-
land and the first jeeps. The elimination virtually of the cold war,
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we have to look at the plow shares. As Craig says, fortunately we
have something that looks like a plow share, it has just been paint-
ed a different color and do some other ithings to it. We really can
go 100 percent away from our primary customer. We also have a—I
guess you could call it a patriotic motivation, the whole, our whole
company does, that that defense industrial base has to be pre-
served. We recognize that the force structure is going to be re-
duced. The industrial capacity of the United States for defense pur-
poses will shrink, but it cannot be eliminated, and the preservation
of that defense industrial base has got to be cooperative between
industry and the government.

Those are my comments, sir.

Mr. RoeMER. Thank you very much. I would like to thank all
three of you for your inciteful and comprehensive and well-pre-
pared testimony. I know members of Congress will look forward to
seeing it as we come back from our work periods in our districts,
and I hope other members of Congress are dcing these kinds of
things during this couple of week period, seeking out the ideas of
their constituents, looking for ways that we solve these problems
working together, looking for innovative new approaches as we
have mentioned here this morning.

Steve, that brings me to what I saw from your testimony as kind
of a curious innovative new idea, looking at these plans that you
described for the community learning centers. What kinds of ideas
do you have in mind for these, what types of organizations would
Cﬁme?together? Can you be a little bit more specific in describing
these?

Mr. QuEeIor. Sure. We have had probably four or five meetings
over a half a year period, bringing together a variety of players,
educators and people that operate work force training programs
and job placement programs, some employers, some communica-
tions and technology experts and kind of grassroots neighborhood
groups, if you will, because the concept in a nutshell is that a set of
computers and other learning resources and a satellite dish to
access bigger data bases or interactive tutorial computer software
would be put, for instance in South Bend’s example, in the heart of
our district, Martin Luther King Center or the Hansell Neighbor-
hood Center or perhaps in a downtown location such as in the
former Central High School.

But the location is not that importan: as long as it is accessible
to a large number of people that have need for upgrading their
learning and their knowledge and their skills. And it hopefully
could be a mixed use type of facility where people of different ages
and whole families might come in and in fact small businesses
could utilize in the evening where they have difficulty with the ex-
pense of setting up their own training programs or their own com-
puter labs or something like that, they cculd come in and just use
the resources kiné of piecemeal. It would be very much a situation
where you would hope, like the innovative program at IVY Tech,
that a parent and a child might come in together to learn comput-
er and to learn everything that now through a CI' ROM disk or off
the satellite you can access through a relatively inexpensive com-
puter. And it kind of starts to create a school without walls or a
lifelong learning, cradle-to-grave learning situation across the com-
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munity where once the child leaves the school at 3:00 or 4:00 in the
afternoon, ther they can go in the public housing project possibly
and go into such a community learning center, perhaps interact
with the adults and business people and employers as the shifts
kind of overlap and they are doing their computer classes or access-
ing whatever body of knowledge on computer, 4:00, 5:00, 6:00 in the
afternoon, and the business people come in with some of their
workers being upgraded.

Whether or not you would actually add in across the hall human
services, in terms of case working or immunization or things to
help the whole progress of our human capital, that would be prob-
ably a second step or another part to the equation.

But it is really just trying to bring things, bring education and
training to a more accessible, more round-the-clock, more conven-
}e?lf, more reinforcing type of situation and better prepare those
olks.

Mr. RoEMER. Let me ask you a couple of follow-up questions to
that too. I see different businesses throughout the Third District,
sometimes developing schools within their business and other times
participating in different ways through IB Tech or IUSB or a high
school to improve education. What we are talking about here is a
little bit different. Steve probably has heard me mention if not
once, a dozen times my ideas for this, which I agree and concur
with you on. I call them CAMERAs, because not only do we try to
take a picture of the future to see where we need to go, but the
CAMERA would kind of define and stand for what exactly we are
trying to do. It stands for Centers to Advance Manufacturing and
Education to Rebuild America. And instead of going to one side of
town for a small business incubator, another side of town to the
bank to see where you can get access to patient capital, another
side of town to see where you can go for education and worker
training, let us put these kind of services under one roof, let us
combine and integrate these expertise—areas of expertise. I think
that is terribly critical because sometimes an entrepreneur has a
year window of opportunity to get that idea, you know, to the mar-
ketplace and if they are going around South Bend and Indianapolis
and Washington, D.C. and all across different communities, I think
it becomes very difficult to do that.

So I guess my question is, if you and I agree on this kind of con-
cept, what is the role of the federal government in helping to put
these together? Is it one of leading role, is it one of supporting role,
is it one of throwing the idea out there and not trying to regulate
11(;1 at?all or participate? Where do we go from here with this kind of
idea?

Mr. Queror. Well I think there is a role for the federal govern-
ment and the Americans have been historically such a fiercely in-
dependent, you know, I have got my idea, I will start my program
and we will do it, and we have this whole landscape or smorgas-
bord of them that the idea of coordination—I am not at all worried
that the pendulum will swing too far and will over-cooperate. In
terms of encouraging kind of one-stop shopping, one-stop learning,
one-stop business creation or expansion in a CAMERA center or
like type of innovation, I think the federal government can dis-
seminate information about the idea and put carrots or incentives
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out for the programs within the family of efforts that would come
together.

It kind of goes back to just the education and training area. I be-
lieve that a lot of the work force involvement services or PIC dol-
lars originate as federal budget expenditures and a lot of social
service dollars, be they through health or welfare and so forth,
originate from decisions in Washington, D.C. And one possible
model would be that you can get a larger increase or a little bit
more in your project or in your area if you, in fact, go ahead and
innovatively combine with a couple of other services or programs
in the community. So it would be a financial benefit in terms of the
allocations you make, for public welfare and work force develop-
ment and the Health and Human Service immunization effort be-
cause I think there are two issues at hand, one is the consolidation
and cooperation and the synergy you get by putting more things
together and the other is by being more proactive and preventive
rather than reactive, which is easy to explain in health care terms.
We immunize all the kids and we get kids instead of just 60 per-
cent, if we get 100 percent seeing a doctor, a pediatrician on a regu-
lar basis, that expenditure is one-tenth of the savings down the
road. But I think mainly in terms of financial incentives for inno-
vative collaborations might be the federal government’s greatest
chance for impact.

Mr. ROEMER. Let me begin to—and that is an excellent answer I
%hink too, with a lot of spin-offs that we couid get into for hours

ere.

Let me bring Frank and Craig into this as well too and start
talking about ways by which your organization, the Chamber—
Craig and Frank probably work with you or you work with other
local businesses—

Mr. QuEior. Great members here.

Mr. RoEMER. —on exporting. What types of organizations or
training programs do you have set up that encs ...age and entice or
teach local businesses to export? We see that exporting is leading
so much into the growtn in this economy. I saw a figure recently
where 80 percent of the growth in this economy is coming from ex-
porting. It leads to a couple of questions I have for Craig and
Frank too on exporting of the Hummer either in foreign military
sales or in other areas as well too. Whether we talk about the
Hummer being helpful in delivering food and in Somalia, whether
it be in U.N. peace-keeping operations in the former Yugoslavia,
whether it be in delivering disaster assistance, transportation prob-
lems in the former Soviet Union, whether it be in Louisiana or
Florida right now helping out in delivery assistance.

Mr. MacNaB. Where you can be sure they are on the road as we
speak in just that role.

Mr. RoEMER. Absolutely. So how do you help locally or how do
you teach, let us say a local business and they come to me, we took
a number of business leaders down to Indianapolis when the Kore-
ans came in to buy Hoosier products. What do you do and how do
you work with Craig and Frank and if somebody comes to us, how
do we point them toward you for help in exporting.

Mr. QuEeior. Unfertunately I can answer that fairly briefly be-
cause we do a limited number of things and wish we could do more.
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One thing is we staff about an eight-county group called the Mi-
shiana World Trade Club which is a networking opportunity for
businesses that export directly and for those freight forwarders, at-
torneys, translators, bankers that provide the support services. So
just getting those players together is somewhat of a service and we
will be a liaison to the Indiana Department of Commerce that has
certainly some good programs and targeted programs in the U.S.
Department of Commerce. However, unfortunately we were in the
past, some five years go, in the early 1980s up to the mid-1980s,
able to have a trade specialist from the J.S. Department of Com-
merce come from Indianapolis and spead a day a month in our
office. And we would through the month accumulate appointments
from largely businesses that were new to the international trade
and export game, but in fact if they can find their way through the
new issues, would help do just exactly what you said, help the econ-
omy expand and create jobs and generally they are good paying
jobs and bring new money back to America in two local communi-
ties.

And through I assume budget cuts, we have lost this service of
having this expert come up and spend maybe an hour apiece with
eight business people each month over the course of a year. I mean
that was fantastically productive, and it is a little bit like the De-
partment of—the Bureau of Labor/Management Cooperation in the
U.S. Department of Commerce where we have, over the last five
years, been 2ble to get experts to come in and put on seminars
such as win-win negotiations. It really helped some of our most key
employers that help create business for other businesses and create
jobs for other firms. And we realize there is a federal deficit out
there, but these things were really very small targeted investments
with I think large returns.

So we could use more help to expand programs for export assist-
ance.

Mr. RoEMER. Craig, did you have a follow-up on that? I saw your
head nodding.

Mr. MacNas. That is the thing that I touched on earlier about
the Department of Labor, Bureau of Cooperative Labor/Manage-
ment programs and the Committee for the Advancement of Labor/
Management Relations; the availability of help from those federal
agencies, both in terms of people and funding, has been better in
the past than it is at the moment. And that may look like a good
place to cut but, as Steve I think was suggesting, the payoff is enor-
mous I think in relation—it may be hard to see that when you are
somebody doing a budget, you know, in an administrative agency.
But I know, I think Steve can say in his Chamber role and certain-
ly we could as employers, I think I said it with some feeling, our
accomplishments in that area significantly aided by those mecha-
nisms are—there is no way to put a dollar figure on simply that
accomplishment of avoiding a strike last year and getting our
whole labor/management relationship on a far more enlightened
basis. It is an example where the government did something really
g}(:od and has backed away from doing that as much. It was a good
thing.

Mr. Roemzr. Well just as you mentioned in your testimony as
well, Section 127, for educational benefits for employees, that is
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something again that is a minimal amount of money that Congress
could extend probably and we should look at ways by which we get
a permanent extension of that Act. Again, there is a way of help-
ing the business and the labor community and the educational
community get our workers trained in the best manner possikle
without adding to the paperwork through delays when Congress
can extend that in a timely manner.

Mr. MAcNaB. At the risk of changing the subject, you mentioned
a minute ago—talking about the role of the Hummer international-
ly—the fact that Hummers are in use in disaster relief in Louisi-
ana and Florida in the hands of the National Guard. But it remind-
ed me that we just the other day had a situation where the city of
South Bend with its river rescue squad signed an agreement with
the state of Indiana Emergency Management Agency to have that
city resource help in emergency relief at the state level. The Feder-
al Emergency Management Agency, FEMA does provide funding
for all kinds of state and local agencies to do what they need to do
in the emergexcy or disaster relief area.

I mentioned earlier in my testimony the way the Hummer could
play a role in government agencies outside the military. That is ex-
actly the kind of thing I was talking about.

Mr. RoEMER. Let us talk about that for a minute then, Craig, let
us talk sbout, first of all the possibilities and second of all how gov-
ernment, how a Congressman and Senators can be helpful in that
effort. You and I have discussed in the past how the Hummer
might be helpful in the Forest Service, how it might be helpful in
the Border Patrol, Immigration and Naturalization, FEMA. When I
talked to Secretary of Agriculture Madigan about this almost a
year, he mentioned about four departments within the Agriculture
Department that would be interested in lcoking at the commercial
uses of the Hummer.

What other government agencies domestically might we look at,
what are you pursuing, how can we help in that pursuit, and then
applying that internationally in foreign military sales and in inter-
national relief efforts through the United Nations, where have you
made progress and where can the government help you make those
initial contacts?

Mr. MacNas. Domestically, we have probably done the most in
the area of—and there is an entity called the National Wildfire Co-
ordinating Group, that is a combination of federal, state and mu-
nicipal agencies with responsibilities for wildfire control, and that
is the term they use for everything from forest fires to landfill
fires, I think—grass fires, brush fires, fire that is nct where it is
supposed to be. There is a lot of that responsibility. We hear about
the big forest fires in the west but there is in every part of the
country, all the way from the federal to the local government level,
there are needs and responsibilities in that area and that is one
where we know that when we go before the firefighters and say
this vehicle of ours can become a 300-gallon pumper, 250 to 300
gallon pumper that can go where the fire is when the fire is small
enough to put out instead of you having to wait at the road or the
fire break to try to stop it when it gets there, which is the way
they have to do it now. They get very excited.
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Mr. ScuArrF. I would like to point out that the Department of
Natural Resources in the state of Michigan owns one. That truck
has been shipped from Michigan to Idaho and is currently em-
ployed fighting wildfires in Idaho, so it has utility.

Mr. MacNas. There is an example in the fire-fighting area
where there are agencies vertically all through at every level of
government. There is also a fairly obvious application in the police
and law enforcement area. We are just beginning to learn the di-
mensions of that. And there is an area where there is an interest-
ing sort of gray area. Some law enforcement agencies—and this
would include in a sense the Border Patrol and the drug enforce-
ment people—have a use for the military vehicle, not just the civil-
ian vehicle but the military vehicle as it exists or with some modi-
fications. The Defense Department has its own safety standards
and operates exempt from all the provisions of the—what is the
right—Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards. I am always reluc-
tant to say that because it sounds like the military does not have
any, and they have their own rather elaborate safety standards
which parallel but do not duplicate the Federal Motor Vehicle
Safety Standards, because the requirements of the military are dif-
ferent. And when you see National Guard vehicles on the highway,
they are exempt from those standards, they are operating under
the military standards.

When other government agencies have a need for the military
vehicle, they do not necessarily share in that waiver that the De-
fense Department enjoys. So one of the big things that we have
done in making the Hummer into a civilian vehicle is bring it into
compliance with the Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards and
make the National Highway Traffic Safety people happy with the
vehicle. That has been a significant effort, one that we have en-
gaged in. But there are agencies that would like to use the military
vehicle that are not military agencies. Therefore there is probably
some potential for finding ways to—some of the agencies may not
need that relief, others do.

The Border Patrol is included, got themselves included in the De-
fense Department’s waiver, so they could use military vehicles. But
the police and la'w enforcement area, no: just for the military vehi-
cle but for the civilian modifications of the vehicle is—and again,
there are agencies from the federal government, I have suggested
to the Border Patrol and the drug enforcement people, the drug en-
forcement people are using military vehicles as we speak, they get
them from the military. The Border Patrol has experimented both
with military vehicles and with a special adaptation and it is my
understanding that they intend to buy more. That may be one of
the first places that it shows up.

But there obviously is a lot of law enforcement potential, again,
all the way down to the local level. And the opportunity I think for
Congress and the federal government is—and one of the reasons I
mentioned the FEMA thing, there is an instance where there are
federal agencies that could use the vehicle and the help there is in
getting it on the list of things that they can use. You know, this
simple sort of administrative—the GSA register—because when
federal agencies buy stuff, they have to go to approved sources. We
are an approved source for the military, it is a matter of making us
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an approved source for the other agencies. That is really a very
simple thing and yet in bureaucratic terms it may not be as simple
as it sounds like it should be.

But the other piece of that is that through agencies like FEMA,
there is federal funding for the provision of equipment for other
levels of government. And here we have a piece of equipment with
great appeal to other levels of government who then immediately
face the problem of being able to afford it. And there is grant
money I know of FEMA, there may be other places. You have ex-
plored that more than I have. And that is the kind of thing that—I
am suggesting some that we know about, I know that 'you know
about some, and do not stop looking for places.

Mr. RoEMER. Let us talk about one where we know there are
available funds right away, in the defense bill that we recently
passed, defense conversion money is available for precisely those
companies that are making the conversion from producing swords
to producing plow shares and doing exactly what you are already
doing. Again, what role are you playing in trying to get these
funds? Are you eligible for some of these funds? How can we be
helpful in future defense bills? And this is not just a specific ques-
cion for you, it is a specific question to Frank and to many other
businesses located in the state of Indiana that are currently in the
defense industry that need help in making this conversion. We do
not want to put workers o1t on the streets when we make this con-
version. We also included in a military bill, for instance $250 mil-
lion to help military personnel interested in making the jump from
the military to teaching or academic profession Frank, you
touched on where we need to go in academics to ensure better
problem-solving ability and thinking skills on the job.

Where do we go in this defense conversion process, where are
you at in this and what recommendations do you make in future
bills in terms of defining the language so you get access to these
funds that we have appropriated?

Mr. MacNas. I will let Frank give the principal answer to that
because he has been involved in our efforts in that area more di-
rectly, but would offer by way of preamble that—and it was one of
the reasons for my plow share remark—that a lot of the thinking
connected with defense conversion is people who made j=i fighters
need to make washing machines and that in doing that worthwhile
effort we not overlook the fact that we already make plow shares
and yet there are still things that we need to do where the govern-
ment can enter into a partnership with v, to facilitate carrying
that product into those other areas, but that we not overlook our
effort because it is not stopping making A and starting to make B.

Mr. RoEMER. Right.

Mr. MacNag. With that by way of preamble, I will let Frank—

Mr. ScHArPF. I would like to use the example that Craig men-
tioned earlier, automatic braking systems which are becoming ve
popular, being applied to virtually all commercial automobiles. Al-
though we have built quite a few Hummers, we are a low-volume
producer. The vehicle is also called a non-developmental item. We
were charged with using maximum use of commercial components
to build this unique vehicle, which we did. So we have a General
Motors engine, we have a hydromatic transmission, those kinds of
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things. In some cases they had to be modified for a unique military
requirement; i.e., make the starter waterproof. Your car does not
have a waterproof starter.

. Mr. ROEMER. I know that.

Mr. ScaArpF. Or windshield wiper motor, those kinds of things.
So we had to induce the manufacturer, the original equipment
manufacturer to do that for us. We did not pay him to go out and
waterproof his starter. We compete those folks, we go to Prestolite,
we go to any electrical manufacturer and say we are looking for a
starter that does these things. If you want to play, come up with
onekand we will put you on the truck. So they do it out of their
pocket.

Automatic braking systems, we have to go to a brake company;
whether you go to Bendix or TRW or someone like that, and to put
on automatic braking systems on a Hummer, we cannot get any-
body interested. We do not have the dollars to do that. The govern-
ment would like to see, the Tank Automotive Command, our pri-
mary procurement agency for tactical trucks, wants to see auto-
matic braking systems and we have worked with them and talked
with an OEM and he said no, I am not interested. I do not want to
put the resources because the long term volume manufacturing, I
will not recoup my investment. That is a prime example where
there is dual use technology conversion that could help. Money spe-
cifically identified for that technology application for that vehicle,
then we can make it happen. So that is part of that conversion
process.

We also know that, for example, our engine manufacturer is
moving the engine production to Mexico. Procurement rules say we
have to have the engine in North America. North America means
Canada and the U.S. I do not know what the impacts will be of the
North American Free Trade Act, but those things are all phased. I
have a much more immediate problem and I am going to have to—
by 1995, because our current engine is emission compliant through
1994—I have got to come up with a new engine for that product.
Those kinds of things will help or are opportunities for help with
that conversion money.

Mr. RoemER. I would like to follow up with you more on that
question. We need to get in a couple more and then make the
segue here to the next panel shortly as well too. Let me begin to
make the segue into the next panel by bringing up a question that
maybe all three of you can make a brief, hopefully succinct, com-
ment on. And that is health care.

What ideas do you have for working together, government and
business and labor, all three working together to come up with in-
novative ideas to contain costs, to improve access, to help make us
competitive with other countries. I saw in the paper yesterday that
we now make a car more efficiently and more productively than
the Japanese and the Germans; however, when you add in health
care costs, we are significantly above them. So this is something
that is hurting our international competitiveness, it is something
that I believe we need to look at ways by which we all work togeth-
er and I am very anxious, although Craig admitted that he does
not Liave the panacea, maybe you have some ways by which we can
look for solutions to this, so that—as Steve mentioned, preventive
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care is one very important thing. Please let me open it up to the
panel. Grab the microphone, Steve, so we can get this recorded.

Mr. Queior. Hugely important topic obviously for the quality of
life in our society and for the competitiveness of employers and for
the quality of life of employees. Very interzsting labor/manage-
ment issue because both managers and organized labor or unorga-
nized labor, everyone is concerned about their health care for
themselves and their family members. I would suggest that there
are two levels of activity in this. One is somnewhat reactive and
short term, yet needs to be taken on. And the group we have men-
tioned once or twice, the Committee for the Advancement of
Labor/Management Relations, for instarice, is holding a two-day
workshop in South Bend in three weeks for union and manage-
ment people to learn together some techiniques that can be applied
immediately for cost-containment and to learn the driving forces
and issues so that they can become educated and deal with the
issue as factually as opposed to just emotionally as possible.

However, we have had meetings for approximately six months.
We had a Health Care Coalition in Mishiana in the 1980s and that
went dormant for the last 1990-1991 period. And for six months we
have been meeting again, and very quickly, the group said we need
to expand, we need to involve governmental representatives such
as Dr. George Plain, Health Care Officer, insurance, emgloyers,
doctors, health care providers in the sense of hospitals and it will
probably get broader and broader. We look at models of health care
efforts that start just with business, then business and hospitals,
then evolve and get more gradually into the whole community.
And I think the direction that this will go in St. Joseph County is
that it is a tremendously broad effort that relates to the Health
Community 2000 goals, the 65 measurable goals which again are
productive because we can have base line, show progress, see a
return on our investments where you are not going to perhaps hit
all 65 of them, but what are the most important in your communi-
ty, and compare our programs to meet those goals with other com-
munities and learn from them as they track towards the Health
Community 2000 goals.

But what we see is a tremendously broad-based coalition that
will really work more and more towards education, prevention and
life-style change ard the things of immunization, regular primary
physician care, diet, exercise and wearing of helmets and seat belts
and there is a cut across the number of things that are really kind
of individual grassroots things so you have to reach out in the com-
munity. You just do not convince five people on a hospital board of
a different policy and in fact it will be that broad-based reaching
out to the grassroots, preventive process I think that really starts
to lower this tremendous pressure on health care increases. The
unfortunate side is it may take three, five, seven—some things,
seat belts and helmets, you start saving $100,000 an accident fo-
morrow. But some of the other things with primarv physician care
and accessibility and education and life-style chaiges and so on,
may be three, five, seven years but huge payback. To effect those it
seems like it really takes the broad-based network that I think
more and more communities will try to build. Any information
about what is going on, and we have established a list of 48 of

y ~
3,




32

these going on around the country already, but the government
being a sort of convener of how people are wrestling this complicat-
ed thing to the ground on a local level would be fantastic.

Mr. RoeMER. Craig, I know you can talk from personal experi-
ence, you were part of a health care town meeting we had back
earlier in the year. Maybe you can talk specifically about what you
have been able to do and lead into what you opened up with in
your testimony. How the union and management have worked to-
gether to solve some of these problems.

Mr. MacNaB. We recognize that we are a part of the larger
health care picture. One of the concerns nationally, the kind of
thing that you have to confront is people who have no health care
provision, are not employed or are employed by an employer that
does not provide it. We are a different part of the forest, we are the
part of the problem where we are a company that provides very
good health care benefits for its well-paid employees. But where if
you take the increase in our health care costs and straight-line
them into the future, we are out of business.

Mr. RoeMeErR. Where are you on that, what percentage or where
are your costs in health care right now?

Mr. MacNas. I have not got the numbers at my fingertips to be
able to do that.

Mr. RoEMER. Could you provide that to the committee?

Mr. MacNas. I think we could, certainly. I would be delighted to
do that.

Mr. RoEMER. Okay.

Mr. MacNaB. So the first approach that we have taken, the sort
of immediate one, and we participated, tried to, in the sort of thing
that Steve has talked about, in bringing this problem—it is not our
problem alone, it is reproduced throughout other businesses and
other elements of the community and one of the ways to tackle it is
as a community. I might have said earlier, and this is not because
Steve put that $20.00 bill in my pocket—by way of beating the
Chamber of Commerce’s drum, we participate, we try to, in every
level of the Chamber’s activities and the Chamber in this commu-
nity—one of the wonderful things about this community is that it
is a community and the Chamber is one of the things that creates a
forum where many of the important issues that the community has
to face as a community are dealt with, and is absolutely invaluable
in that way.

Mr. Quelor. Gary Washlich of your corporation is a key member
of these health care discussions.

Mr. MAcNaB. And the guy who has those numbers at his finger-
tips, who could not be here with us this morning, but who taught
Frank and I all we know on the subject.

One of the first things that we did was approach the manage-
ment of those costs, trying to track them and get a handle on them
because what we knew was that our bill kept going up, but not
why. And so one of the first pieces—it is what a business manager
does with any situation like that is say the phone bill keeps getting
bigger, who is making the calls. And breaking down our bill so that
we know who is r-~king the calls. Where are those costs spiraling,
is it everywhere or in certain areas. And if we can identify what
areas, short-term drug treatment rehabilitation programs are hid-
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eously expensive and repetitive. That is one of the things that I
think we found in doing that survey.

You can then address the problem in a more detailed way if you
know what the aspects of it are. So that was one of the first things
that we did. That is short-term but I think that has provided some
real benefits and savings for us, in simply recognizing what the
problem was that we had to deal with and being able to identify it,
and carrying that forward into the labor/management area.

I think one of the important gains that we mnde was a tenden-
cy—this is not something unique to organized labor, it is one of the
ways that all of us have a tendency to look at things that—services
that are provided by the government, is that they come from some-
where. It is yeah, I pay taxes and I have these services I get from
the government, but the direct connection is not very clear. Serv-
ices that I get from the government just come from some sort of
nameless place in the sky.

Employees like ours, and I do not mean just the union people,
but employees of any employer who provides health care, know—
they have got a job, they expect to get health care, they want the
employer to pay for it, but the fact that that amounts to X amount
of money that comes from somewhere, that is money that other-
wise could be in my paycheck or be doing some other worthwhile
goal—the connection was not always very clear. But I think we
have made tremendous strides in having our work force recog-
nize—and it was partly because we could say look, this is—you
know, we say the health care costs keep going up, well they go up
because of this and this and this and we are all part of that. You
know, 30 percent of that is me. Oh—it starts to become real and I
think we have made tremendous strides in having our employees
recognize and agree to participate in helping to manage those costs,
not simply “I want health care and I want you to pay for it, I do
not care”, but that that has to be managed, it has to be rational,
we cannot put the company out of business trying to pay for health
care. So if in fact the cost for this kind of care are exorbitant and
rapidly escalating, then the work force has to join with us. We can
go to the provider and try to find out why it costs so much and is
there not a way to do it cheaper. The work force can say we have
go to stop making so many calls on that extension. And we have
made I think tremendous progress. It is going to take awhile for
that to really pay off.

There is another important part of it and Steve alluded to it, and
that is the whole cultural life-style change. We do not smoke in
any of our installation in the workplace any more. That is not
quite the same as saying that nobody who works for the company
smokes, but the company is no longer a friendly environment for
smoking in the workplace and it is not going to pay off immediate-
ly in a measurable way but it is a very important long-term step.

By the same token, we have tried to address all the cultural as-
pects where consciously or unconsciously we might have been en-
couraging or seeming to accept the use of alcohol. We do not do
that any more. And we certainly have never encouraged the use of
drugs. But those kinds of—we are trying to take steps to encourage
people to exercise and to eat propeilv and all those kinds of life-
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style things which in the long haul, there are two pieces to the
problem.

One is why does it cost so much in terms of delivering the health
care and is there a way to make that cheaper, at least our part of
confronting the problem. And the other thing is why do we have
the health problems that cause the costs. What can we do on the
suppiy end. That is the way we are tackling those things.

I ctlio not pretend to suggest that we are okay, we have got it
fixed.

Mr. RoEMER. Right.

Mr. MacNaB. I started by saying that what we are dealing with
is not the whole problem. There is another whole universe of
peopie wno are not under this tent, and I know that and I know
that has to be dealt with. But in our tent, that is the way we are
trying to patch the holes.

Mr. koEMER. Frank, did you have anything to add?

Mr. ScHARPF. One comment that is not peculiar to the items that
Craig was addressing but it has always occurred to me that as in
any science or whatever, always trying to advance the state-of-the-
art. I think that in medicine that is also true, both in terms of
tecnniques, machinery, tests, medicine, you name it, we are im-
proving it, there is more available. We can do more. And because
we can do more, we tend to do more. And all those new things do
not come cheap. They are all in addition to, they do not eliminate
something eise. So that just the basic doctor’s visit, to some degree,
you have got five or six wickets you go through whereas you used
10 only go through two. On the other side, that is encouraged to
some degree because, as Craig mentioned, the-we call it product li-
apility, the doctor calls it malpractice, but they are the same thing.
He has got that threat or a tremendous insurance premium, as I
understand it, only from what I have read, I have not seen any of
these bills, that he has to pay. To keep his premiums down, he
tried to minimize the occasions in which he might be taken to task.
To do that he exercises all those tests in screening. So we have that
on tne technology side that is—

Mr. RoEMER. Defensive practicing.

Mr. ScHARPF. That is correct.

Mr. RoeMER. In Indiana we do have a cap from the state on what
damages can be incurred, so maybe that is something nationally
that needs to be looked at.

Mr. ScHARPF. That would help.

Mr. RoEMER. Well let me thank all three of you for your time
and your expertise and your knowledge, and also encourage you—
we have opened up some very, very good discussions here. I have
not even approached half my questions for all three of you, so we
have to get back and revisit some of these questions and answers
on worker training programs. I wanted to ask you, Frank, a couple
more questions about ideas for quality education and problem solv-
ing and computing skills. I wanted to talk a little bit about how the
Baldridge award might be applied more and more to universities
and academic institutions that have a direct connection to busi-
nesses in helping businesses develop new products. These are
things that will have to be left for another meeting between us or
another hearing, but I think that is the great thing about these
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hearings, is that the open door stays open and that we keep com-
munications very clear.

So I want to thank all three of you for your time and bring the
next panelist forward. Thanks a lot.

[Pause.]

Mr. RoEMER. Let me continue the Science, Space and Technology
Committee hearing with our second panel; Mr. Dave Perkins with
the International Association of Machinists. And let me say Dave,
welcome to have you here. I do not call myself a health care expert
although I run into people all the time, many workers, that feel
like they do not have, you know, as good access to health care as
they would like to get. I hear stories all the time, Dave, you do too,
from people that work with you and for you thet they are very
worried about the tentative nature of their health care benefits
and erosion of benefits or existing or pre-existing conditions or the
cost and the access to this.

I ran into a woman in Mishawaka the other day that said that
she had recently lost a high-paying job and moved to a lower
paying job without health care benefits and she was worried sick
about what she was going to do, not just for herself but for her
children. That is something that I think all of America is very wor-
ried about these days and your tes:imony and help and your
answer to our questions I think can help us solve some of these
problems. I know you do not have a medical degree, but as much as
you work in this area, you are expert in this area and we welcome
your insights and your testimony.

Also for the record, I just want to say too, feel free to do what-
ever you are comfortable with, either read from your testimony or

I will request unanimous consent that ail of your testimony appear
in the record as if read and you then can go off into other areas
and feel comfortable to talk about specific stories about your work-
ers as well too—whatever you feel comfortable with, we are happy
to accommodate.

With that, I welcome you and introduce you and please start
your remarks.

STATEMENT OF DAVE PERKINS, BUSINESS REPRESENTATIVE
INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF MACHINISTS AND AERC-
SPACE WORKERS

Mr. Perkins. Thank you, Congressman. I will read my prepared
statement and ad lib as I need to.

I have had a lot of opportunity to deal with the health care issue
in my negotiations and I have had the opportunity to give numer-
ous speeches on the subject. I have tried to condense an hour down
to five minutes, so it is going to be tough.

I thank you for allowing me to speak to your Subcommittee
today on the issues of competitiveness of the U.S. industry. As
Business Representative for the Machinists Union, I am charged
with the duties of negotiating collective bargaining agreements
with 14 area employers. To date, I have negotiated and successfully
settled 35 such agreements. While some of the membership I repre-
sent are in high-tech jobs, most are employed in typical labor-int:n-
sive manufacturing positions.
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For companies to remain competitive and profitable is a high pri-
ority for us because from that stems employment and a higher
standard of living hopefully for our membership through pay
raises, regardless of whether the jobs are high-tech or low-tech.

In this vein, I feel that the number one issue facing employers
and workers of all industries is the skyrocketing cost of health care
in the country.

In absolutely every one of the negotiations I have participated in,
health insurance costs have been the overriding issue, typically
consuming well over half of the negotiating sessions. To give you
an example of the problem, in 1986, the average cost of a health
insurance policy for a family, per employee, was approximately
$150.00 a month for a family policy. Today that same policy would
easily cost $325.00 a month. Thatf is a large, large increase in a
matter of six or seven years.

Certainly that has been a big issue to the union as well because
as those costs eat up the company profits, it affects the pay raises
that we are able to get. So we have taken some initiatives and uti-
i many cost-containment provisions that most of you have
heard of such as second opinions, pre-admission/pre-certification
review, concurrent review and increased use of out-patient facili-
ties. However, it seems that despite these attempts to control costs,
premiums are continuing to rise very rapidly. It is not unusual at
all to see 15-20 percent per year increase. And of course the larger
the monthly amount gets, the more that is, we are talking maybe
$60.00-$70.00 per employee a month more.

It is my belief there are several reasons why these cost-contain-
ment measures have not worked, and I will outline just several rea-
sons.

The first reason is what I like to refer to as shifting of dollars. As
an example, five or six years ago, insurance companies started of-
fering out-patient surgeries at 100 percent coverage rather than
the typical 80 percent, to encourage the use of out-patient facilities
rather than more costly in-patient. What we have seen then was
that the hospitals had a lot of empty beds and needed to expand
their out-patient facilities. They did that, and to make up the
budget differences, they just increased the cost of their out-patient
treatment. And in fact, I have seen cases where out-patient 1s more
expensive than in-patient now. So the insurance companies said no
more 100 percent coverage, we are going to go back to 80/20. That
is just one example of shifting of dollars. It just seems to me like it
is an endless circle. I use an example, one year the hospitals make
out, the next year the doctors make out and the next year the in-
surance company makes out, but for some reason the employee and
the employer are always getting the bottom of the stick.

The second reason, ang probably the largest, is the issue of the
uninsured and the under-ingured. I believe everybody is of agree-
ment there is at least 37 million people in this country with no in-
surance, not to say anything of the ones that do not have enough
insurance. Certainly a great burden is placed on the rest of us
through taxes, through those that have health insurance and com-
munity hospital emergency rooms. They see all the people that
have not got insurance. Elkhart General Hospital is a community
hospital, they are telling us that more and more they are getting

4.
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people into the emergency rooms who have no insurance that need
to get treated for a cold or something very minor.

Let us face it, those employers and employees who are paying
health insurance costs, or paying their doctors and hospitals are
subsidizing those who do not have any insurance. I have heard it
said that if we go to some kind of a national health care system,
that it is going to cost so much more. I do not see how that is possi-
ble. We are paying for them today. The hospital is not going to
take a hit for two million dollars, they are just going to raise the
cost of the hospital care for the next year to make up that differ-
ence. We are paying for it now. And the lack of preventative care
that is out there for the people that are uninsured. If they were
able to go and get early detection of cancer and such, maybe we
would never get them into that catastrophic illness.

This health care crisis has to be resolved soon, as the crisis grows
larger each and every day. Out of the 14 employers I deal with, 13
now charge employees a portion of the cost of health insurance.
These range, in my own example, from $10.00 a month to $43.00 a
week for a family policy, $43.00 a week is a big hit.

Mr. ROEMER. Chunk of money.

Mr. Perkins. That is over a dollar an hour that the employees
pay. I personally know of other employers who are charging even
more than that, $50.00 is not out of range of a lot of them any
more. These costs by the employees have certainly decreased their
standard of living and has reduced their disposal income and any
savings they probably ever had, and worst of all it is adding to the
number of uninsured people because people say “$50.00 a week?
Forget it, I will do without it.” Just to make ends meet, they just
cannot afford the $50.00.

Let me go off my prepared text now and give you several other
examples. The two things that I am seeing more and more of, all
insurance policies I have ever seen talk about reasonable and cus-
tomary charges from the providers. In the last couple of years in-
surance companies are more and more utilizing that tactic on in-
surance. What they do is, you know, if you go to the doctor and
have some surgery done or whatever, they will sai; that the doctor
charged you too much, and they always tell you that after-the-fact
of course so you are stuck with this bill no matter what. And they
will only pay maybe $400.00 of the $500.00 that the doctor charged
you. There are no—there is no criteria that I Fnow of to say what
is reasonable and customary. Some insurance companies use what
they call a 90th percentile, some use 80 percent, some use 70 per-
cent. There is no set forraula at all. And of course, the insurance
companies will not give up any of this information of what is rea-
sonable and customary to the providers for fear that the ones that
are not charging as much as they could would move up. So the em-
ployee is stuck right in the middle. :

A specific example that I researched, the insurance company was
using figures for what would be reasonable and customary that
were nearly two years old. They review them yearly. So of course
they are using them from the year before, so actually what they
are using is two-year old charges. And I mean they get so nit-picky,
ten or twenty dollars, they just will not pay it. And that is an
effect on the employees.
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Another thing that I am just recently seeing that very much
alarms me. Many insurance policies use the term “medically neces-
sary”. I know of a person who went to the doctor and the doctor
ordered numerous tests, he did not know what was wrong with her
and come to find out she had some heart problems. The tests that
were done that were not related to the heart problem were abso-
lutely refused to be paid because the insurance company said well
being that it is your heart, these other tests were not medically
necessary.

So the employees are stuck right in the middle, I am here to tell
you, and it is devastating to them. It is bad enough that they are
having to pay $40.00-$50.00 a week for insurance but then you have
your deductibles that are increasing on top of that and then you
get stuck in the “reasonabie and customary” mess. It is costing the
average worker a lot of money.

If you as Congressmen really want to make our industries com-
petitive in the world market, then please make health reform the
number one priority. Keep in mind that the U.S. and South Africa
are the only industrialized nations that do not ensure universal
access to health care.

It is my belief that any reform must be comprehensive, and not
piecemeal. I have the same fear that the gentlemen from AM Gen-
eral spoke of earlier, that if we go piecemeal, all it is going to do is
cost the companies and of course us more money. We need a very
comprehensive reform. And I believe that it must come from a
meeting of the minds of employers, labor, health care providers,
consumer groups and insurers, and all with one goal and one goal
only, and that is providing universal access to quality health care
at the lowest possible cost. It is my feeling that such health care
reform must include some of the following provisions:

(1) We must eliminate multi-payers. I have read many articles on
this subject. There are approximately 1500 insurance companies in
the United States. The average hospital in the U.S. has to employ
50 people in the billing department to handle that load. The aver-
age doctor’s office has to employ 10 people to handle the billing.
None of those billing people help anybody get well. I am for a
single payer or at least a limited number of payers. And on top of
that, not only do you have 1500 insurance companies, you have a
multitude of different kinds of policies, you know, different deducti-
bles—80/20 or 70/30 or—it is a mess. So we must do something
about the multi-payer problem.

(2) We have to control provider costs. Somewhere we have to—
whether they regulate themselves, which I have no problem with,
but we have to regulate the provider cost from the hospitals, from
the doctors, from the pharmaceutical companies, you name it. I
Jjust went to the doctor not too long ago and by the time I got done
at the doctor’s office and two prescriptions, it was £100.00. Fortu-
nately I had the $100.00, many people out there do not and would
not go to the doctor just because of that.

(3) We have to have controls on duplication of technology. I just
read in the ELKHART TRUTH here recently that the Elkhart
General Hospital is expanding to the tune of $27.5 million. They
feel that they need their own MRI machine. They had a portable
one that came around every couple of days, evidently that was not
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good enough and now they need one of their own even though you
can go to South Bend and get one or certainly within 20 miles of
this area and have an MRI, but they feel that they need one. And I
am sure that is typical, it is not just Elkhart General, it is all the
hospitals, they feel they need the latest technology. Why can there
not be cooperation among these hospitals to use technology that
way? Maybe it is antitrust laws, I do not know what the problem
is.
Mr. RoeMEr. It is. We will talk about that, yes.

Mr. PerxkINs. 1t is a complete disaster though.

Another thing Elkhart General needs to do is expand their emer-
gency room because they had 30,000 people there last year. I am
going to guess that the biggest share of those people were people
that did not have insurance and had nowhere else to turn. But that
$27.5 million is not going to help one soul. It is my opinion, they
would be better off to just hand out twenty bucks and say go to
your doctor. It is incredible, but we need controls.

(4) 1 believe that we need to encourage preventative treatment,
to go to the doctor early, to not wait. We certainly do need life-
style changes. As a smoker, I am here to tell you that smoking is
not good for you. It is a very hard habit to break, believe me, but
life-style changes do not come overnight. I read in the paper recent-
ly that you had an idea that maybe smokers anc drinkers should
pay an increased premium. I have another idea, how about the gov-
ernment quit subsidizing the tobacco farmers. That is ridiculous.

(5) We need—whatever plan we come up with, we need to allow
freedom of choice of provider. Insurance companies now control
who your providers are to a great extent, but I believe at least
some freedom of choice, do not limit us to one or two doctors.

(6) Have universal access, that everybody has health coverage.

(7) That this insurance be affordable, not only from an employ-
er’s standpoint. Like I said before, the employers and people who
have insurance now are paying for all these people out there that
do not have health insurance. Make the companies pay their fair
share, but make all of them pay their fair share. Affordability from
the part of the worker. I am afraid that many people would not be
able to afford much of anything. I know the Canadian system
allows free care, that is nice. I do not know whether we are going
to be able to do it in this country, but even if ycu would say $5.00 a
visit like some of the HMOs in the area. Pay that way, do not put
it in an income tax, make the companies pay their fair share, each
and every one of them. And I am sure that that share would go
down for the employers that are currently paying, and then make
us pay a service for use. That may take care of the problem of
people over-utilizing. If they had to pay a stipend to use it, maybe
they would not go in there just for every sniffle.

I guess that will be the end of my remarks for right now. This is
a subject that is near and dear to my heart because like I said, I
deal with it each and every day 'and the companies and I talk
about it frequently. And I think more and more of management is
coming to the understanding that the only way that we will ever
get real control of health insurance is that it completely man-
aged. We cannot just take this area and try to do it, it just will not
work. It has got to be a whole nationwide deal, we need to be able
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to set budgets, set provider fees. It is a mess, but we have to do
something right away.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Perkins follows:]
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Mr. RoeMER. Well let me thank you, Dave, for your excellent tes-
timony and testimony that I can tell from working directly in nego-
tiations and with people that do not feel like they have access to
this current health care system, you provide both good insight and
also some interesting ideas for where we need to look. Let me com-
ment on a couple of them and ask you some more questions.

In your prepared testimony, you talked about costs going up
from $150.00 a month for a family health insurance policy to ap-
proximately $325.00 a month. You talked about a shift going on
from 13 companies now that you used to deal with, out of the 14, 13
of them now require employees to make some type of a contribu-
tion.

Mr. Perkins. Right, and quite frankly that is so we can get a
raise of some kind.

Mr. RoEMER. So health care costs are going up and up.

Mr. PERKINS. Yes.

Mr. RoeMER. I think we have seen figures too that they are going
up sometimes between two and three times the rate of inflation.

Mr. PERKINS. At least.

Mr. RoeMER. We spend $817 billion a year on health care. You
were sitting in the audience when I talked about how it is affecting
our international competitiveness. We have got the greatest work-
ers in the world, we make more productive cars than the Japanese.
We can make a car more productive than the Japanese and the
Germans can; however, health care costs are making it more and
more difficult for us to sell that car competitively because we are
paying three times what the Japanese and the Germans are in
terms of health care costs.

Mr. PERKINS. Absolutely.

Mr. RoEMER. I think GM estimated yesterday that it was $900.00
per worker per car and the Japanese and the Germans spend some-
where between $285.00 and $320.00 per car per worker. So there
are significant differences here.

t, so I can get off my soapbox too, you mentioned 87 million
Americans—11 million of those Americans are children, children
that do not have good affordable access to health care. So we need
to transform and change this system.

You have come up with some good ideas. Before we even look at
the good ideas and talk about those, you talked about these in-
creases. To the best of your knowledge in your area, are these in-
creases across the board, are they speciT.c in some areas? Where
are the workers and the employees and employers that you deal
with, where do we see these costs incurring in what areas more
than others? Do you have any general ideas?

Mr. PeRkINS. I really believe they are across the board. We do
have some increase in the drug treatment and those kinds of
things, but I have not seen a lot of that really—some but not a
great deal. It just seems across the board. Everybody’s provider
costs are increasing drastically. I would say the minimum increase
that I see on a yearly basis is 15 percent, which would be—if infla-
tion is running three percent this year, that is five times inflation.

No matter what we do, we do not have any control over the cost of
the providers.




45

Mr. RoeMER. So you feel pretty comfortable in extending regula-
tions into a number of areas, whether that would be regulations of
insurance companies—would you support, for instance some people
are talking about regulations of pharmaceuticals to try to control
costs of providing pharmaceuticals to government programs, espe-
cially Medicare and Medicaid programs. Is that something that you
personally or your union would advocate?

Mr. Perkins. Definitely. Like I said, we have to get control of
those fees that right now we have no control of. You know, they
need to understand that a normal company has to live within their
budgets and I do not believe they understand it, whether they are
doctors or pharmaceutical companies, that they have a budget,
they can just raise it at will. '

Mr. RoeMER. You mentioned too with hospitals, one of the prob-
lems we see with hospitals is that costs keep on going up and up
and up because hospitals are competing rather than cooperating. I
grew up, born and raised in South Bend, as you know, Dave, and
we have two or three or four hospitals in the South Bend/
Mishawaka region and in South Bend where I was born and raised,
as a kid, I went to one hospital, St. Joe, for one particular ailment
and then if you had something else it was over to Memorial. One of
the things that we see advocated out there as a possible answer is
taking antitrust legislation off the books so that hospitals are al-
lowed through the legal system to meet, sit down and say what are
you going to do on emerging technologies, are you going to get an
MRI, are you going to look at the CAT scanner, what things are
you going to pursue in the next 10 or 15 years, to make long-term
decisions for them. What kind of out-patient facilities are you going
to look at. I advocate that we do take antitrust legislation off the
books to allow these hospitals to work more cooperatively and com-
pete less. The costs are passed on to the consumer in every one of
these instances and health care costs go up for you and me and for
taxpayers. And I have heard even from the hospital administrators
that this would be something that would be helpful to them.

Do you know of other areas, either by taking, you know, legisla-
tion off the books, instances of—you talked about—let me open it
up a little bit more to you, you taiked about individual responsibil-
ity, making people more responsible for their care and their life-
styles and working habits and so forth. What are some ways by
which you see, you know, us working together to try to get some
controls on costs? Do you have some ideas in any of those areas?

Mr. Perkins. Well I would agree with you definitely on the hos-
pitals and the sharing of technologies. You know, competition is a
good thing in most industries because it lowers the price, but in the
health care industry, competition means getting the modern equip-
ment which raises costs. As I said before, life-style changes are im-
portant but it is just so slow. Certainly we need more education in
those kind of areas but I just do not see that as being a large factor
in the near future. It is going to be time consuming. I think, you
know, like on the smoking issue, I think we are doing a pretty good
job with our younger children vo discourage smoking and that is
excellent. I really cannot answer more than that.

Mr. RoeMER. Okay. Let me ask you another question. You com-
mented too in your remarks, both in your prepared testimony and
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talking in an ad lib fashion as well too about your concern for
workers that do not have access to health care and workers that
employers do not pay any of their health care. Do you have any
idea of the percentage in Elkhart County or in the Third District of
Indiana of those employers that do not provide health care to their
workers? I am not talking about, you know, sharing costs, I am
talking about not providing any kind of health care to them.

Mr. Perkins. I do not know if I can come up with a percentage,
Tim, but I can give you my own personal example.

Mr. RoEmER. Okay.

Mr. PerkinNs. When I was younger, I went through jobs maybe
once a year until I got a good union job and I worked at about
seven different employers and none of them had insurance. So
seven out of eight did not have any. There are many, many em-
ployers out there that do not have health insurance and there are
going to be more, there are absolutely going to be more as the cost
of insurance gets higher. They are just going to quit offering it.

Mr. RoEMER. One of the things that I am concerned about too,
Dave, is that we have seen the instance in Elkhart of Whitehall
moving away from the community, losing 800 jobs that pay people
$14.00 and $15.00 an hour and provide health care benefits to many
of these employees. Those are employees that help our restaurants,
that help our hospitals, that help our financial services. We cannot
afford, you know, to lose those high paying jobs to keep our econo-
my going and keep our families together. The alcoholism rate, the
suicide rate within those workers has increased significantly.

Mr. Perkins. Right.

Mr. RoeMER. We are working on legislation not just for health
care but on 936 legislation to shed a little sunlight on extending
936 benefits to companies so we cannot shift jobs from one commu-
nity to another.

Mr. Perkins. Right.

Mr. RoEMER. In terms of health care, some of these people are
now working for companies, getting paid $4.00 and $5.00 an hour
and you know, they do not have access to those health care bene-
fits. So again, I think those are some of the things that you re-
ferred to in your prepared text as well too that is helpful for us as
we search for some of these solutions for providing better access to
health care for all people in our community as well too.

I would thank you for your testimony, tell you to please keep in
touch with us as you run into more ideas for solving health care
problems. You gave us seven that we will carefully assess and
evaluate and look at. And I want to say too that we invited a
couple of other people to testify specifically on health care and at
the last minute one person was called out of town to look at some
new business prospects in Ohio, the the UAW, Tom Ladd, I think is
going to provide some written testimony as well too. He got called
away and could not show up. So we did not want to have you out
here by yourself talking about such a complicated topic, and we ap-
preciate you coming down and doing that.

Mr. PerkiNs. Thank you for inviting me and I would be more
than happy to speak any time on that subject. Like I said, it is near
and dear and it is the number one concern to us.

Mr. RoEMER. Thank you very much, nice job.
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T would like to continue the hearing of the Science, Space and
Technology Committee by welcoming Dr. Tomal and Dr. Hyder
from respectively Purdue University and the University of Notre
Dame.

One of the reasons that we thought this panel would be so inter-
esting and so iinportant for the other members of the Committee as
well as for our local community, is that we think that this is a
jewel—our universities are jewels that are not being appreciated or
properly utilized in terms of the talent that we have in these en-
claves reaching out with their expertise, with their technology,
with their ideas, to help bring a good idea to the factory or to the
marketplace; whether that be the knowledge that both you have or
whether that be the expertise that we have in laboratories on uni-
versity campuses, whether that be the way that—I will use Notre
Dame for this example, since I went to the University of Notre
Dame, that Notre Dame’s very, very close working relationship
with the National Laboratories, with Argonne, that we need to look
for ways by which these federal laboratories work in concern with
our universities to produce products, maybe not the next B-2
bomber but the next high-defirition television or fiber optic cable
that helps us get into all our homes with information services or
the next ceramic engine. This is an idea that is very near and dear
to the heart of one of the chairmen of the Science, Space and Tech-
nology Subcommittees, Mr. Valentine. Again, his interest goes into
a competitiveness bill that will seek to better utilize our universi-
ties in local communities and with national laboratories and with
businesses and factories.

Finally let me just conclude and introduce our expert panelists
here on what we are also trying to work with on the Science, Space
and Technology Committee, and that is look at the possibility of ex-
panding the Malcolm Baldridge award, which is awarded now pri-
marily and solely to businesses that excel in quality production, to
where I have drafted legislation to expand it to universities and
educational institutions that help businesses become better in the
workplace and better in the competitiveness areas. We recognized
the talents of individuals like you and your contributions to creat-
ing jobs in local communities and the direct correlation thereof.

So with that, let me introduce Dr. Tomal and welcome you. I ap-
preciate your time and again, I ask unanimous consent that all of
your statements be entered in the record and that you feel comfort-
able either by proceeding by reading your prepared testimony or
diverting from it whenever you want to. Feel comfortable with
that. Dr. Tomal.

STATEMENTS OF DR. DAN TOMAL, PURDUE UNIVERSITY, TFCH-
NOLOGY ENGINEERING DEPARTMENT AND DR. ANTHONY
HYDER, UNIVERSITY oI NOTRE DAME, ASSOCIATE VICE

PRESIDENT OF RESEARCH AND PROFESSOR OF AEROSPACE
ENGINEERING

Dr. Tomar. Thank you very much. And thank you, Steve, also.
I would like to first begin by indicating that if you see any un-
usual hand movements or gestures on my pa 't, you have to remem-
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ber that I am a professor and I am always seeking a board or a flip
chart, as my colleague will probably recognize.

Mr. RoeMER. If you want to use the chalkboard behind us, feel
free to do that.

Dr. TomaL. Okay, thank you.

I would like to begin by taking a look at a way in which America
can achieve high-technology competitiveness and focus on basically
two ingredients, and that is technology and people. In order for
companies to advance, we must recognize the need for change. We
have to be able to develop and implement new technology and suc-
cessfully work together, labor and management, within an organi-
zation to do that. The ability for people to effectively adapt to
change, employ new technology determines not only the company’s
success but ultimately its mere existence. We could cite many,
many examples of that point.

With that basic premise, people need to develop an expertise in
what we can refer to as basic self-management skills. And self-
management skills consist of competencies in such areas as critical
problem-solving, decision-making, creativity, communications, plan-
ning and organizing, relationships, valu.s, integrity, managing
change and conflict, teamwork and those kinds of things.

Developing self-management skills in people has been a missing
link in education and in many companies. If we look at traditional
teacher preparatory programs, we often see training in content,
such as mathematics—you know, you learn algebra and geometry
and so forth, and on the other hand, you get training in designing
lesson plans, how to teach. The missing link in that triangie often
is once you get in that school system, how do you manage kids, how
do you deal with the stress, the continued changes. How do you
plan and organize, make decisions, solve problems and those time
management, efficiency kinds of things.

Likewise in business, we have a Iot of good workers and they
may have an incredible expertise in developing engineering type
Programs; however, if they have—if they do not have the skills to
effectively solve day-to-day problems and synergistically work with
their team members, you will never get the new technology actual-
ly developed and implemented.

The specific type of courses and training sessions based upon self-
management skills could be conducted in half-day, full-day, semes-
ter-long type programs in both education and in industry. And
those types of programs should not be integrated in existing
courses. One, I am afraid teachers do not understand these skills
anyway and a lot of business people do not either. So you should
kind of teach this separately. In other words, have a course in (1)
problem-solving and decision-making, how do you go through the
process of actually solving problems, what are the barriers, what
things go wrong, and then how do you make decisions for compli-
cated matters such as what we do continually.

Another type program would be in the area of creadivity. I think
it is fair to say that most people understand or will accept the fact
that through our educational process, we often loses a lot of our
creativity. They say—different statistics, 97 percent or so of our
creativity is lost by the time we are ten years old, those kinds of
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things. So the ability to enhance perscnal creativity is real impor-
tant in business.

A couple of other examples of topics would be like planning and
organizing, how to effectively plan, organize, team effectiveness my
goodness, we could talk forever. A lot of my consulting is done just
in that area, whether it be a bank or a foundry or so forth. There
is a big problem with people working together and I am-—quite
often I come in to help try to develop team-building and that sort
of thing. And it is amazing how that gets in the way from just, you
know, forging ahead, especially with labor and management.

Another area is basically interpersonal relationships and integri-
ty, personal time management and organization, those types of
topics. Another one is managing change. I think in order to be very
competitive, people need to be able to (1) recognize the need for
change and not fear it. There is a big fear and resisting of change.
They like status quo. And so you have tu have the ability for
people to understand, recognize it and have the skills to know how
to implement change. Also, along with managing change, you are
managing conflict, you know. There is a lot of conflict that exists
and how to use that positively versus negatively is important in
school systems as well as business.

And my last one would be communication. Basic courses in inter-
personal communications and developing good speaking through
writing and so forth. My experience is I have seen that perhaps to
be number one as a ranking for success in business, your communi-
cation skills.

The current status of training development—I think we are
moving in the right direction, you know, with the SCANS report,
the government’s America 2000, that is good stuff, it looks like we
are moving in the right direction. However, I would caution that
we not try to integrate that material with existing courses again,
and we try to keep these specific skill areas, self-management skill
areas, separate. And one is do not assume that the teachers can
just integrate the SCANS material and assume they have this
knowledge and skill because they probably do not. I have never
seen it in any higher education teacher preparatory program. That
would be one thing to take a look at.

The other thing, as I move towards the summary would be in
business, some of the larger corporations like duPont and, you
know, the Marathon Oils and other types of companies like that,
they have been doing these kinds of training programs and trying
to teach their people at all professional levels these kinds of skills.
And I think there has been some success in doing that and they
have seen some benefits. However, of course, as we know, as the
economy affects corporations, quite often that may be a reduced
area to look i..'0. We have to focus on our production and so forth.

So I think in summary, the myriad of things that we could talk
about regarding work force education and training—I tried to focus
on just one simple thing here today and that is to develop self-man-
agement skills that would not only have a big payoff in the work
force, but I think would help people personally and socially; mar-
riages, resolving conflicts, that whole thing of time management
and managing things, making change, making decisions. That
thing is real important, I think, making health decisions and so
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forth, you know. And for some reason, I think that was that miss-
ing link, as I started out with.

So basically in conclusion, America has a bright future. We have
tremendous people and talents and I think educstion, self-manage-
ment could be that infrastructure for building people to meet the
challenge.

Mr. RoEMER. Thank you very much, Dan. Steve and I were just
laughing about the fact that we would love to get you to come to
Congress and teach people in Congress not to be afraid of change
as well. That is something we need 2 lot of in Washington, D.C.
and I think there are some people there that are afraid of change,
are afraid of risk-taking and new ideas. Steve and I were also
joking about if it was not a required course, I wonder how many
people would sign up for it. A lot of Congressmen and Senators
need to take that course as well tvo, you would be a valuable asset
in Washington.

Dr. TomaL. I think if they were to look at even their own offices
and how they run and what is hindering them from being innova-
tive and competing, one of the things might be the same kinds of
things that might be hindering business and education; that is that
ability to be efficient, to deal with the team players, planning, or-
ganizing, making decisions and doing those things without making
the mistakes, working as a team versus working against each
other, all those kinds of things.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Tomal follows:]
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Purdue University Necrth Central
Westville, IN 46391
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Energy and on Technology and Competitiveness
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August 28, 1992

Achieving high-technology competitiveness, in its most
basic sense, is dependent upon the quality of two ingredients:
technology and people. In order for companies to advance
technologically, its people must have skill in recognizing the
need for change, developing and implementing new technology, and
successfully working together within an organization. The
ability of people to effectively adapt to change and employ new
technology determines not only a company's success but ultimately
its mere existence.

Role of Training and Development
With this basic premise, people need to have expertise in

what can be referred to as "Self-Management Skills." Self-

Management Skills consist of competencies in such areas as

critical problem solving and decision making, creativity,




planning and organizing, interpersonal communications and
relations, values and integrity, time management, managing change
and conflict, and teamwork.

Developing Self-anagement Skills in people has been
missing link in both education and many industries. For
example, a worker may have incredible knowledge in his or
field, but unless he or she has developed an expertise in
critical problen solving and in working with fellow team members,
he or she may never ke capable of solving day-to-day work
problems and synergistically working with both labor and

management in implementing any new technology.

Self-Management Skills can help the workforce more

effectively become change agents in managing the high-technology
environment th.t is critical to our country's continued success
in this global economy. The role of training and development
should be to insure that the workforce, both in education and in
industry, develop these Self-Management Skills.
Core Self-Management Training Skills

Specific courses and training sessions based upon Self-
Management Skill topics can be conducted as half-day or full-day
sessions or as an entire se-mester curriculum. In order to
maximize learning comprehensior. and skill development, these
topics should be taught as a "stand-alone program" vs. attempting
to integrate this content into existing training and educational
programs. Some of the Self-Management Skill topics include:

Creativity -- The ability of workers to be creative and




think of new and improved methods of performing work and
developing new products and processes is paramount for

organizational growth. Learning specific individual and group

strategies for being more creative, how to enhance personal

creativity and transfer this knowledge to work are content areas.

Problem Solving and Decision Making -~ Identifying barriers
to effective problem solving, troubleshooting problem areas,
discovering new oppertunities, and making effective decisions
based upon a logical and systematic approach are skills important
for organizational improvement.

Planning and Organizing ~- Workers can benefit from
understanding how to overcome obstacies that hinder effective
planning and organizing. Specific steps and strategies for
planning and organizing can be learned.

Team Effectiveness -~ Working together with good
interpersonal relationships, communications, mutual support, and
teamwork is essential for the organization. Labor and management
need a team 2pproach to maximize their energies and talents.

Interpersonal Relationships and Inteqgrity -~ Understanding

the importance of individual differences and values and
respecting each team member is critical for an organization,
given the diversity and heterogenous work organizations of today.
Workers can learn how to utilize these cultural and value
differences to the organization's advantage rather than to its
disadvantage.

Personal and Time Management -~ Every worker can profit from
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managing their time effectivelv. Learning to avoid time wasters

and employ time-effective techniques are important for optimum

productivity and quality of wecrk. Understanding and managing

personal stress is also important for worker health and
effectiveness.

Managing Change -- Change is inevitable and essential for
survival. Understanding hcw to recognize the need for change, to
accept rather than oppcse it, and to successfully manage change
are qualities everyone in an organization must have.

Managing Conflict -- All organizations have a certain amount
of conflict, and Knowing how to manage conflict positively vs.
negatively is important. Understanding various types of conflict
within an organization and conflict resolution strategies can be
learned and developed.

Interpersonal Cormmunications -~ Effective communications is

the heart of interactions among workers. The ability to listen
and communicate effectively can reduce conflict and increase
creativity and productivity. Specific communication techniques
can be taught.

Current Status of Training and Development

Education is just begirning to move in this direction as
evidenced by the recent U.S. Department of Labor's SCANS report
for America 2000. Education should be encouraged to train both
teachers and students in these Self-Management skill areas.
Developing these competencies not only will help people become

more technologically capable, but will also help them manage
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their own lives personally and socially.

Some corporate companies have instituted Training and
Develcpmen programs based upcn these areas. Yet, as critical as
Training and Development is to the develcpment of the workforce
and ultimately to the success of our econcmy, many companies as
well as educational institutions have had to reduce their
educational programs as they struggle to survive in today’'s
economy. This, in itself, can lead to stagnation, the very
threat to our growth and competitiveness.

Summar:

Industry and education need to continue to develop their
workforce with the necessary competencies to meet the demands of
high-technology competitiveness. Anerica has a bright future if
we can tap into the tremendous talents of our people. Education
and Training and Developrment can be the infrastructure for

building our people to meet this challenge.
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Mr. RoeMER. Well thank you and we will come back to questions.
You have generated a lot of interesting ideas.

Dr. Hyder, if you would proceed with your testimony.

Dr. Hyper. My thanks to you, Congressman Roemer and to the
Committee for a chance to give this testimony and opportunity to
speak with you and Dr. Borleske this morning.

Let me start by reminding us that we in the United States are
capable of building on some remarkable strengths. There is a long
history of substantial investment in basic research, an infrastruc-
ture of 10-15 million companies, an entrepreneurial culture that is
unique in the world, the world’s largest trained pool of scientists
and engineers and one that is served by a common single language,
which is also very important.

In continuing my comments this morning, rather than to stick
with my testimony, I would like just to extract a couple of points
that I think need highlighting from that testimony and let us go
from there.

The first point relates to the picture that I have included in the
testimony. It is a simple model that I use to try to organize my
thoughts. The model is that of a life cycle of a product or a process
and I view it as occurring in three separate stages. The first of
these is a basic research phase in which the new idea is given
birth, often by people who have no appreciation at all of its com-
mercial value. These research activities take place in many venues.
Among them, industrial laboratories, the national laboratories, and
of course academic settings.

The second phase, and one that I think has proved most trouble-
some to us in this country, occurs when one tries to take that con-
cept out of the laboratory and move it into the marketplace. It
seems tc be a bridge that we have difficulty crossing as a culture, if
not as a nation.

The last phase describes the production and eventual retirement
ptf the product or process as a new idea comes on board to replace
it.

If we were to look at these three processes on a graph that plots
the amount of effort that is expended in each of those phases, my
view is that we would see a great deal of effort ex»ended in the
basic research phase of the concept. The level of effort applied to
that seems to decrease as we move into the development and proto-
typing of a concept or process based on that basic research idea
and thie level of effort increases again as industry gets involved in
evaluating and producing and commercializing the item.

The point that I want to make is that to remain competitive, we
have to remain competitive in all three phases of the life cycle.
And along that line, let me just make two points. One is that inter-
national competitiveness is not simply restricted to the production
and commercialization of the product. It is not just restricted to in-
dustry. The U. S. academic community, which has long enjoyed
international pre-eminence in research, is in jeopardy, not unlike
the situation facing the industrial sector. Research is the driving
force behind high-technology activities and in many cases, academ-
ic research is the source of the next generation of ideas that fuel
this life cycle process. Unless there is a continuous bolstering of re-
sources supporting academic research, there is the inevitable de-
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crease in the generation of new knowledge upon which technology
is based. The research universities are key to competitiveness not
only through their research activities but as you know, equally im-
portant through the education of the next generation of technolo-
gists and scientists and business leaders and entrepreneurs.

So whatever solution is considered for U.S. competitiveness, it
must include increased support of academic research, which is the
life’s blood of this process. Good ideas simply cannot be ordered up
as so many pancakes at an all-night diner, as I say in my prepared
comments. They must flow from the insight, the innovation, the
perception and the genius of the researcher. But this point seems
not to be understood universally. I am disturbed by the erosion of
the infrastructure of academic research in this nation and by ac-
tivities in the Congress such as the recent instructions to the Na-
tional Science Foundation that investigator-initiated research—in-
vestigator-initiated research—be limited and that NSF promote
education and economic competitiveness projects at the expense of
basic science. The long term impact of this erosion, I fear will be
devastating.

I will simply reiterate again that as a nation, we do not do an
adequate job of transferring technology from the laboratory to the
production floor. I think that that gap in the effort curve is going
to have to be addressed by a national strategy involving industry,
government, the national labs, academia, all players, because ev-
eryone touches that gap from one side or another and all must be
part of the solution.

There are some topics that the Committee may wish to consider
as items that potentially foster successful development and exploi-
tation of technology and I would like to just mention two, leaving
the rest to my written statement.

One is that it is not fair to judge ourselves harshly in saying that
we have never been able to bridge that gap in this nation because
there are some very good examples in this country where we have
done that. Government support and collaboration with both indus-
try and academia and technology development has been successful
in the aviation industry, in agriculture and most recently in the
use of communication satellites. But there are other opportunities
that we simply have not pursued. There has been a widespread fail-
ure to follow up on government supported world class basic re-
search with exploratory development and technology demonstra-
tion efforts with the result that foreign companies, rather than
U.S. industries are exploiting American technological advances.

Let me conclude my oral comments simply with one final com-
ment regarding the protection of intellectual property because I
feel very strongly on this issue. As I said, academic research is
really a source of much innovation in this country. The federal gov-
ernment funds most academic research in the United States. In vir-
tually all cases, the government will allow the academic institution
to hold the patent on the results of that research with the provi-
sion that government will have royalty-free access to the innova-
tion. Unfortunately, for the overwhelming majority of institutions,
the cost of filing for patents is prohibitively high. In my written
comments, I said that for many institutions that institutions is pro-
hibitively high. I would like to correct that and say for the over-
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whelming majority, $20,000 is a lot of money. The result is that
much innovation that comes from this government-sponsored aca-
demically-based research, much innovation is not protected or is
abandoned to the public domain and so flows unencumbered to
those who would be our competition. One possible solution for this
would be for Congress to consider allowing all federal research
grants and contracts, especially those at academic institutions to
carry a provision allowing for recovery of patent filing costs in an
effort to protect innovation resulting from funding from the federal
sources, from flowing outside of our borders.

I think I will close with that and join with Dr. Tcmal in address-
ing any questions you or Dr. Borleske may have.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Hyder follows:]
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Thank you for this invitation to address the Committee on an issue which. like all
difficuit and important problems. is much discussed but as vet not successfully
resolved: the needs of U. S. industry to effectively compete in high-technology
markets.

Let me start by reminding us all that aithough there are some difficulties. the skyv
is not falling. We in the United States are capable of building on some reaarkable
strengths:
.- a long history of substantial investment in basic research.
‘ .- an infrastructure of 15 million companies involved in every known discipline.
-- an entrepreneurial culture that is unique in the world.
.- the world’s largest trained pool of scientists and.engineers and one that is
served by a single common language.

In these few minutes. let me use a simple picture as a way of organizing my
thoughts. The life cycle of a product or process can be viewed as occurring in three
stages. The first of these is the basic research phase in which the new idea is
given birth, often with no appreciation of its potential for commercial exploitation.
These research activities take place in many venues-- industrial laboratories.
national laboratories. and. in this country, most frequently in university
laboratories. The second phase, and one that has proven most troublesome. is the
transfer of the idea out of the laboratory and into an arena which will allow its
commercialization. The last phase describes the production and eventual
retirement of the product or process upon the arrival of an even newer idea.

If these activities were to be viewed on 2 time line and at each rhase some
measure of the level of effort devoted to that phase were indicated, the resulting
picture eroerges:
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Life Cycle of a Product or Process

University Indusuy

There are several points that can be drawn from this simple model:

.. Internationai competitiveness is not restricted to industry. The US academic
cemmunity. which has long enjoyed international preeminence in research. is in
jeapardy. not unlike the situation facing the industrial sector. Research is the
dnsing force of high-technology ac*ivities. It is the source of the next generation of
ideas that fuel the process. Unless there is continuous bolstering of resources
supporting academic research. there 1s the inev:table decrease in the generation of
new knowledge upon which technology is based. The research universities are key
to competitiveness not only through their research activities. but equally important
through the education of the the next generation of technologists. scientists.
engineers, entrepreneurs. and leaders of business. There is no wiser dollar spent
than the dollar spent on education. As the saying goes. if you think the cost of
education is bugh. have vou recently checked on the cost of ignorance?

Whatever solution is considered for US competitiveness, it must include increased
sueport of academic research from which the life's blood of industry flows. Good
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ideas cannot be ordered up as so many pancakes at an all-night diner. They must
flow from the insight, innovation, perception. and genius of the researcher. This
point seems not to be understood universally. I am disturbed by the erosion of the
infrastructure of academic research in this Nation and by activities in the
Congress such as the recent instructions to the National Science Foundation that
investigator-initiated research be limited and that the NSF promote education and
economic competitiveness projects at the expense of basic science.

2. As a Nation. we do not do an adequate job of transferring technology from the
laboratory to the production floor. This is the gap in the effort curve. Scientific
discoveries are not converted into products and we continually allow foreign
companies to reap the benefits of our basic research. Not only is the government
not organized to support partnerships to bridge this gap, but, rather, it takes an
adversarial role in many instances. We in the United States are trying to compete
with companies whose governments directly support the development of new
products and processes by forming and fostering the partnerships necessary to
bridge the gap.

3. Industrial management takes a short-range outlook directed at quarterly
profits. This outlook is not compatible with strategies needed to support long-term
research and development. A patchwork approach to bridging the gap and
carrying through on the necessary development and testing needed to bring high-
technology products and processes to market won't dc. Rather, we need a national
strategy to address the cradle-to-grave life cycle, research to retirement of the
product, or otherwise well all be back here next year and the year after looking for
another partial solution.

4. The solution does not rest exclusively in the federal laboratory system. They are
rlavers to be stre, but they are not commercial in their culture and have never
teen forced to fight in an entrepreneurial arena for their livelihood. They have
dome well in the things they were chartered to do. but fostering US high-technology
industrial competitiveness isn't one of them. The federal laboratories should be
considered in the overall strategy of national competitiveness, but not as the
centerpiece and certainly not as they are structured today. Like all other players

1n this arena. they should address their need to maintain those technical activities
that are national centers of excellence and eliminate those portions whose charter
has passed.

5. The gap is also 2 result of our technology management structure. US industriai
competitiveness 1s dependent upon sustained investments in knowledge-intensive.
high value-added. technology-driven systems. Unforiunately, Federal ronetary.
fiscal. regulatory. and investment polic:es have been stifling to international
coempetitiveness,

There are some topics that the Committee may wish to consider as items that
potentiallv foster the successiul development and exploitation of technology. As
examples:




1. Government support and collaboration with industry in technology deveiopment
has been successful in aviation. agricuiture, and communication satellites, but
there are other opportunities that have not been pursued. There has been a
widespread failure to follow up on government supported. world-class basic
research with expioratory development and technology demonstration efforts with
the result that foreign companies rather than US industries are exploiting
Amencan technological advances.

2. Az 2 Nation and as a culture. we must overcome the industrial management
reiuczance o think long-term by. perhaps. impiementing such incentives as a zers
capital gains tax for long-term investments: targeted investment tax credits for
pre-competitive. generic critical technologies: accelerated depreciation based on
production output; R&D tax credits. and enhanced tax credits for corporate
mmvesiments in academic research.

3. Anti-trust laws are a century old. The 198+ modification to those laws paved the
; for 250 cciiaborations to be registered with the Justice Depariment. The
ations limited collaborations to R&D. The time is right for extending those
modifications o manufacturing to allow. for example. shared. flexible, automated
faczl:ties to be created.

4. The bedy of iaws governing liability encourages punitive damages and class
i{tigation whose prirmary effect :s to discourage businesses from taking the
ssental to innovation and technology development.

me end with a final comment regarding the protection of intellectual
pe The Federal Government funds most of the academic research in the

'S In rtuaily all cases, the Government wiil allow the academic institution to
hold patents on the resuits of the research with the provision that the Government
«ill have rovaity-free access t¢ the invention. Unfortunately, for many institutions
the cost of Siing for patents s a prohibitively high expense. The result is that
much innovation is not protectad or is abandoned to the public domain, and so
flows unencembered to those who would be our competition. All Federal research
grants and contracts. especally to academic institutions. should carry a provision
aiiowing for recovery of patent diing costs in an effort to protect inventions
resuitng ‘rom funding from Federal sources.

I wish to bring to the Comauttee’s attention a informative monograph
n the preparation of part of my comments: “Technology: The Engine of

a

23" prepared by The Center for Secunty Policy.

Finally, [ aga:n thank the Committee for its invitation to present testimony on this
ctical *oF1e and hc; « that these thoughts assist you in the difficuit tasks you have
underiaken.
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Mr. RoeMeR. Thank you very much, Dr. Hyder. Thank you both
for very, very interesting testimony that I think again, as the first
two panels did, that members of Congress will be very, very inter-
ested in seeing and talking about as well too.

Dan, let me follow up on an areas that you brought up in terms
of training people in these types of skills that you feel there is a
real paucity in right now, that we are not doing an adequate job, in
your testimony; managing change, managing conflict, interpersonal
communications, team effectiveness. We are seeing many of these
things utilized now by some members of industry and business. The
Saturn plant, for instance, down in Tennessee is utilizing some of
these new innovative ideas. I read an article last night in FOR-
TUNE magazine talking about Lee Iacocca’s retirement coming on.
He keeps on delaying it but I think it is going to finally come
around, and he says that some of these things that you talked
about are being incorporated. Do you see though generally that in-
dustry is moving in this direction to be receptive to these kind of
things? And also, if you were not here you should have heard two
people from industry on the first panel from AM General making
the Hummer, say precisely what you said, that the basic education
that we need to provide, especially at the high school level needs to
be more involved in problem-solving skills, computer skills, work
ethic, team effectiveness kind of things, so that if the job require-
ment changes, these people can change with it, or instead of work-
ing on an assembly line, these people work in teams to cut costs
and come up with innovat’ ve ideas for the future.

Again, coming back tc your premise, how is industry—are they
receptive to this, are they utilizing these techniques? And then
about schools, are they teaching it in the business schools? Ares
they teaching it in the high schools?

Dr. TomaL. Thank you. I do not believe that in secondary school
systems, they are really doing anything like this, and I think that
that is one area where we can help prepare high school students to
meet the demands of the work force area, if we could teach these
kinds of things. I do not think they are doing a lot of in-service
training these days either. I think that they could do more in-serv-
ice training and I think prepare the teachers to be able to teach
these kinds of competencies and skills, we would be in a better po-
sition, so when the students do get into the work world, they have
these skills. So I think that is needed desperately.

Business, in terms of your question, a lot of the larger corpora-
tions are doing this and I think they are very, very receptive, all
organizations I think are, and I believe that one way to help foster
that would be working with, you know, local institutions such as
Notre Dame, Purdue in terms of tapping into some of the expertise
that the professors have in working with them. Such as AM Gener-
al indicated, it is always good when the Section 127, you know, the
help in that regard and any types of assistance, educational assist-
ance in furthering, is always beneficial, I think.

Mr. RoeMeEr. Where would a business go, if you are familiar, in
northern Indiana, in South Bend, Elkhart, West Lafayette, if they
were interested in taking on some of these challenges to learn
these skills, and they are not a big business like the Hummer?
What if they have a small business of 49 employees and they find
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they want to learn more and challenge their employees and adopt
these new techniques? Where would they go? Would they come—is
that available at a center like this in Elkhart?

Dr. TomAaL. Yeah, I think primarily where they are going now is
continued education places. You know—

Mr. RoEMER. Work force development?

Dr. TomAL. Yeah, they are booming these days and I think a lot
of the institutions have gone to the continuing ed departments and
they have done very well traditionally for the smaller companies to
help meet these needs and then perhaps, you know, to some indi-
vidual professors more. I am not sure if you can actually always
get l1:hese skills by enrolling in any curriculum or program neces-
sarily.

Mr. RoEMER. I guess the next question becomes what is the feder-
al role or is there a federal role in this type of training.

Dr. TomaL. I think a couple of areas would be the ones we al-
ready talked about, you know, and what support that can be done
for companies to further educate their people, you know. We have
kind of talked about that is always good. And then perhaps I
wonder if—I am not very familiar at all, you know, with the gov-
ernment’s educational department and what all they are doing
there. And 1 am wondering they are doing much in this area of the
self-management type, you know, skill-building and so forth. Cer-
tainly they are doing some areas in the SCANS area, you know, by
promoting this, but that is a whole different kind of thing. And so
it would be interesting if one could bring to the attention of the
Education Department to develop some curriculum in these specific
content areas, and then maybe to pilot it with companies and to
see how successful it is. That would be something that would
maybe be a role the government might do in an attempt to see how
valuable and beneficial this could be in helping the work force
adapt to change and be more competitive as opposed to just focus-
ing on developing new technology, focusing on how people can rec-
ognize the need for change and develop the problem-solving skills
to do all these kinds of things.

Mr. RoEMER. Thank you.

Dr. TomaL. Sure.

Mr. RoeMER. And we will continue to keep our eye open for that
type of educational program and potential and opportunity as well
too.

Dr. Hyder, let me ask you a couple of questions, specifically on
the second page of your testimony here, with reference to your dia-
gram here, the life cycle of a product or process. We have heard so
much testimony about this gap, this hiatus between R&D where we
feel like the United States is second to none in the world, and so
few people even mention the prototype and the testing and the
ability of government and the academic sector and businesses to
worl: together there, and then we come right back again to the
marketing te.hniques that are strong in this country. But we are
very big on the research and not very good on the development
part of it.

Again, I think we could talk for hours about this, reasons why, is
it a function of this or that and what variables are included in cre-
ating this gap. What are some of the efforts that we are making to

"
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address this gap, both at the university level, at the business level
and at the federal government level? How are we seeking to
strengthen the prototype and the testing areas here? And you said
that there are some successes there in aviation and agriculture and
communication satellites. What can we learn from those successes
to apply to other areas? Let me start there.

Dr. Hynper. Where? Let me try to answer it by going back to the
aviation industry as a model. And I think that will point out one of
the problems that I see. With aviation, the reason that we were
able to go the entire spectrum cradle-to-grave, from basic research
on an air frame or a new engine, on a new turbine, on whatever,
avionics, all the way until that aircraft is retired from inventory,
like the DC-9 probably will be this year, is because there was
within the federal structure a single agency interested, and that
was the Defense Department. The Defense Department wanted
high-technology aircraft, they went to the aviation industry, they
funded the research, they funded the prototypes, the testing, the
development function. The aviation industry then took spin-offs
from those military designs and commercialized them. I am sure
you flew in one of those on the way to South Bend this week.

If one looks at where else someone might go, in another research
area, 10 look for this support from beginning to end, it does not
exist. It exists in agriculture to some extent, but in micro-electron-
ics, in high definition TV, the researcher perhaps would go to the
National Science Foundation for basic research, but if it got past
the basic research stage to the point that you wanted to prototype
it, NSF would say no, that is not our mission. If you go to another
agency whose mission it might be, you run into the “not invented
here” syndrome. If it was good enough early on, why did you not
talk to us, Catch-22.

I think one of the limitations is the structure overseeing the dis-
tribution of government research and development funds and I am
not sure how one solves that. I think it is important to maintain
the NSF’s basic science, basic engineering.

Mr. RoEMER. Let me just interrupt because you are making an
interesting point and I want you to continue. In your remarks you
also said that it seems that Congress is moving in the direction of
emphasizing through competitiveness the basic application rather
than the bagic science and research. Is it one versus the other or is
it both? From your indications on defense, it has been that govern-
rrlllznt did both and therefore private industry really benefited from
that.

Dr. Hypkr. I think it is one against the other now because of lim-
ited resources. And it is a difficult call to make, but I think the call
is within a shrinking federal budget, how does one allocate re-
sources across this life cycle. And it is almost as if we are attacking
it in a crisis management mode rather than sitting back and look-
ing at the total picture and developing a national strategy, a com-
prehensive well-thought-out national strategy of how do we distrib-
ute these resources so that all parts of the life cycle can be help
healthy. Not at the level that they would like perhaps but we do
not jump from one crisis area to another. And {)esense that in the

Congresgional direction to the "{SF, to take money out of basic sci-
ence or to limit basic science funding to put that money into an-




other area. Without, I think a great deal of thought of what is
going to happen five or ten years from now when we realize that
ten years previously we have turned off that spigot that is giving
us the new ideas that is the driving force of our tech base.

I am not sure that answered your question. If not, I would be
happy to try it again.

Mr. RoEMER. No, it brings up even more interesting questions as
well too. Do you think then that—I guess you would advocate oo
that as we in Congress cut back on defense spending, that we have
to be very, very careful where we cut back, especially in our appli-
cation of those expenditures for research and development as it im-
pacts upon the aerospace industry in this country. Can you com-
ment on that and how companies like McDonnell Douglas or
Boeing and so forth might be harmed by that kind of meat axe ap-
proach to a defense budget?

Dr. Hyper. I would agree with the implication, but I would not
restrict it to the aerospace industry. The Department of Defense
basic sciences, basic research initiatives, are being shrunk. This in-
cludes DARPA, SDIO plus the individual services. Basic research
laboratories and that portion of their basic research that they fund
extra-murally to their laboratories.

I think when one views the cutback in the Defense Depart-
ment—and I thirk that is probably inevitable, we are not going to
stop some of those cutbacks—one must view them in the long-term
and not jump to today’s solution. And in the long-term, I think it is
not only prudent but it is essential that we position ourselves so as
not to be victims of technological surprise downstream That would
mean promoting the research and to some extent development and
perhaps even a prototype of devices, of ideas, of systems, without
carrying them to the production stage where, as you know, 99 per-
cent of the money is used, but maintaining the tech base so that if,
God-forbid, we were ever forced into a situation of going back into
a production stage, we would not have to go back to the far left-
hand side of this curve and wait the five or ten years for new ideas
to come forward.

Mr. ROEMER. Let me ask you another question about the national
strategy idea that you seem to advocate. We are seeing a lot of dis-
cussion about this from all people and from all communities.
Robert Reitch, an academician at Harvard, has written a beok
called HOW NATIONS WORK, he is probably seen as somebody
more on the democratic side and more toward the left. This book
IN THE SHADOW OF THE RISING SUN written by the CEO of a
steel company in Pittsburgh, advocates soine kind of a national co-
ordinating strategy or trade strategy. We see Norm Augustine, the
CEO of Martin-Marietta, saying geez, we are not doing anything
right. Let us try something, I do not care if you call it a trade
policy or a national strategy, something has got to be better than
what we havz got because what we have got is not working. He—
you know, that is almost his way of breaking it down.

What do you think about a national strategy and how might the
federal government help in that national strategy?

Dr. Hyper. I think the federal government would have to take
the lead in that national strategy. I am hesitant—I believe in it, I
think it is necessary, but I am somewhat skeptical of whether it
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would ever come about. I look back at a national energy strategy
and I am still looking for that, in spite of the fact that every man,
woman and child in this country says we need one. So if everybody
agreed that we needed a national strategy on technology, on inno-
vation, on competitiveness, on whatever the term might be, I am
skeptical that it would every happen. And the thing that bothers
me is if we all sit back and say that the solution to the problem
will come about when we adopt a national strategy, that is almost
as if we have put the problem on somebody else’s table, it is no
longer my problem, so I can get along with doing what I wanted to
do.

I think that if a national strategy were to come about, it would
come about because the administration and the Congress got to-
gether and agreed that all other things aside, this is something
that has to be done. There are a lot of people a lot smarter than
me who could make a contribution to outlining such a national
strategy. We are blessed with some very brilliant people in this
country, if they are given an opportunity to participate. I think it
is something that is needed and I think it is something that rises
above politics. That causes me some concern as to whether or not it
would ever take place.

Mr. RoeMER. Well I agree with some of your skepticism about
whether or not we can do it. We need to reform Congress, we need
to possibly elect a Congress and a President of the same party. We
do have a national energy policy emerging this fall that we will
vote on out of conference and I am fortunate enough because of
Chairman Brown, to be a conferee on that bill. But it has left out
some of the key components of a comprehensive national strategy,
some of the tough decisions we have to make in developing a na-
tional energy strategy, and that is because of the paralysis and the
problems we have with a divided government. But let us say that
Clinton is elected, let us say that those things are worked out in
the next few months, what kinds of things do we need to see
happen between business and government, not just government or
business and the academic sector, what kinds of demonstration
projects or things which might happen at Notre Dame might facili-
tate this process?

Dr. Hyper. Well I think one thing that could be done is for all
players in this life cycle chart, everyone from the national labora-
tories and academia and business and government, and the funding
agencies from government, to sit down and indicate in writing
what they consider the problems to be and to look at what they
think the solutions might be in a comprehensive, no-holds-barred
fashion. And a subset of that group then sit down and attempt to
draft solutions that might take the form of legislation based on not
necessarily consensus, but certainly based on participatory activity.
I do not believe that we will ever arrive at a national strategy by
consensus. Just like I think if you look at the successful manage-
ment styles of most successful managers, their style is based on
participatory :management rather than consensus management.

I think that at some point, based on the participation, the active
participation, some legislation might be drafted which, as I repeat,
may not reflect consensus but might reflect the best chart—chart
the best course for the nation. It might involve such things as I
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have indicated here, and I go back, for example, a relook at anti-
trust laws, and the 1984 modification which allowed participation,
collaboration at the research level extending to the production
level, for example. It might involve making it advantageous for in-
dustry to look past the quarter profit statement by implementing
incentives such as those that I have mentioned in here. The only
one that I would mention again is perhaps an enhanced tax credit
for corporate investment and academic research. It would look at
the body of laws governing liability. I think that was mentioned
earlier this morning by the gentleman from AM General.

Mr. RoEMER. Right.

Dr. Hypgr. It would look at those technology areas and those re-
search areas that we as a nation think we have an advantage or a
potential advantage in, and perhaps leave to other nations to devel-
ofp those technologies that we probably would be best staying out
of.

It would look at the strength of our national laboratories and ask
where are we clearly the world leaders and what parts of those
should we absolutely protect. What part of those have served their
charter and are perhaps ready to move on.

Mr. RoeMER. Well that is a good place to let me ask my final
question, and please feel free to participate as well too. How do you
see us down-sizing or restructuring or re-evaluating our federal
labs? What role should they assume and, you know, if you want to
add to that, what technology should we try to concentrate on?

Dr. Hyper. I think every national laboratory and every defense
laboratory—national laboratory I am thinking in the DOE sense.

Mr. RoEMER. Right.

Dr. Hyper. But I would extend that to DOD laboratories also.
Each one has its pocket of excellence and I think those centers of
excellence in each of those laboratories are a national resource
that should be retained and protected and enhanced. But like all
universities and like all industries, not all parts of national labora-
tories are created equal. Some parts are better than others. Those
that are not competitive in the international arena should be iden-
tified and allowed to serve their charter and expire. Those that are
competitive in the international arena should be held up as jewels
and protected.

Mr. RoEMER. Any additional comments? I would just like thank
you both very, very much for your time and even more so for your
patience to be here. I think both of you were here for the first
panel and to wait for the last couple of hours to get to your panel.
We really wanted to highlight your panel. Members of the commit-
tee are probably more interested in this particular testimony from
both of you. I know Mr. Valentine is. So we are very anxious to get
a lot of this back to Washington, N.C. and please keep in touch
with us. And again, I appreciate the .ime that you have spent, both
here this morning and preparing the excellent testimony for the
Committee.

Thank you very much, and that brings to a close, Steve, unless
you have anything else, the proceedings of this hearing.

Mr. BorrLeskE. I would just like to add my comment to the two
panelists, that your testimony is very much in agreement with
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what we have heard nationally and we very much appreciate your
comments.

Dr. ToMAaL. Thank you, Steve.

Dr. Hyper. Thank you, Steve.

Mr. RoEMER. Thanks a lot, appreciate it.

[Whereupon, at 12:18 p.m., tne Subcommittees were adjourned.]
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